
By: Tom Finn

SANA’A, Feb. 27 – Foreigner workers 
in Aden are being told to evacuate as vi-
olent anti-government protests continue 
to flare in the southern port city of Ye-
men, according to local residents.

At least 12 people, many of them
teenagers, have been killed during two
weeks of fierce street battles between
the army and anti-government demon-
strators.

“Most of the foreigners have left,”
said Jonathan Gray, an NGO worker liv-
ing in the Khormaksar district of Aden.
“We just bought two weeks worth of
food and withdrew money from the
bank in case things get worse. I hear
gunfire every night.”

Four people were killed on Friday
when security forces fired on protest-
ers from armoured vehicles, as well as
attacking houses where protesters were
believed to have been seeking shelter.
Two men were reportedly killed in their
houses during a period of intensive gun-
fire, both of them shot in the head.
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By: Shatha Al-Harazi

SANA’A, Feb. 27 — Tensions has sur-
faced among the young people at Al-
Tagheer Square by Sana’a University,
with many believing that the protests
are becoming controlled by political
parties.

Many members of the Islah Party, the
largest and most conservative party in
the opposition Joint Meeting Parties,
joined protesters at Al-Tagheer Square
as independents. On Sunday, a group
called the Yemeni Youth Initiative
called on all young independent pro-
testers to coordinate their work and to
choose new committees that respect the
“aims of the revolution.” Other protest-
ers are calling on young demonstrators
to protest separately from the tribes and
members of the Joint Meeting Party.

“I have been participating in the rev-
olution for change for ten days now. I
lost my enthusiasm as it became con-
trolled by the Joint Meeting Parties, es-
pecially Islah,” said Ameera Ali, one of
the anti-government protesters.

The number of protesters from tribes

has started to out-number the students
and young people, and the stage has
become more organized by Islah mem-
bers, according to young protesters.
The procedures at Al-Tagheer Square
have become more organized, and dif-
ferent committees are in charge of ev-
erything.

“The only solution now to keep the
young people true to their protests for
change, without being used to serve
a political purpose by the JMP,” said
Amira. “What we need to do now is
find a place that is not controlled by any
party, and stop them from joining us to
control us, like what they have done at
Al-Tagheer Square,” said Amira.

Hani Al-Arasi was studying in Rus-
sia, but he put his studies on hold to
come join the protests to change the
regime. He said that he was disappoint-
ed that the protest that didn’t relate to
young. “The young protesters now
have no effect in Al-Tagheer Square.
They have to find another place and to
be careful not to be used by any politi-
cal party,” said Al-Arasi.

Continued on page 3

JMP attempts to control 

protests at Sana’a University
Foreigners flee Aden as
violence escalates

Footage from video, uploaded to 

YouTube on Friday by protesters in 

Aden, shows injured men following 

the security forces' crack down on 

demonstrators late on Feb. 25 in the 

city. At least four people were killed 

and dozens wounded.

Protesters scramble as shots ring out in the southern city of Aden during 

protests on Friday, Feb. 25. Four people were killed in Aden last Friday during 

fresh clashes between security forces and anti-government demonstrators.  
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SANA’A
President Saleh: there is a plot 

against Yemen’s unity

President Ali Abdullah Saleh presided 
over a meeting of the leaders of the 
armed forces on Saturday. He pointed 
to the importance of the meeting, 
which comes during a complex and 
difficult period being experienced by
the Arab world, and Yemen in par-
ticular. “The country is going through 
great difficulties after four years of fits
and starts between the various political 
parts. We are trying all means to ad-
dress and overcome these difficulties
through democratic means, but to no 
avail, although the political leadership 
has provided a package of reforms,” 
Saleh explained. “This package of re-
forms is designed to calm the situation 
and heal the rift between all political 
forces and maintain the security, stabil-
ity and unity of the country.” Saleh 
noted that since the 1994 civil war 
there has been a hidden agenda, which 
has put fire under the ashes. He pointed
out that there is a plot against the unity 
of Yemen, from two directions, which 
have emerged clearly over the past 
years. The first one seeks to separate
the south from the north and the other 
one seeks to return the north to the 
priesthood Imamate. “We are confident
that our people and the great national 
institution of the military will foil any 
plots, and they will not accept a return 
to the past,” Saleh said.

On the issue of sit-ins, president 
Saleh said that peaceful protests are 
guaranteed by the constitution and the 
law. He pointed out that the military 
bears full responsibility in maintaining 
security, unity, freedom and democracy 
in Yemen. He added that the military 
is the rock on which all foreign plots 
and agendas shall be shattered. Yemeni 
people express everyday their love 
to their homeland and their readiness 
to stand by the military to defend the 
country and its gains, said Saleh. “We 
say to the Yemeni people, that the 
homeland is safe as long as it is in the 
hands of their brave sons, who will 
defend their unity,” said Saleh. “They 
are now destroying every nice thing 
in Aden, for nothing but selfishness
and the remnants of colonialism,” 
said Saleh, adding that some of those 
who commit the acts of vandalism are 
mercenaries.

Yemenis return from Libya

About 60 Yemenis, including 30 stu-
dents, arrived back to Sana’a Interna-
tional Airport from Libya on Saturday. 
Under a presidential directive, Yemenia 
Airways has started flights to Libya to
evacuate Yemenis and students who 
wish to return home. President Saleh’s 
directive was to follow up on the situ-
ation of Yemenis in Libya and provide 
support for them. This followed calls 
from Yemenis stuck with their families 
in Libya, which is currently witnessing 
widespread bloodshed amidst a civil 
society revolt. Last month, President 
Saleh gave similar orders for Yemenis 
living in Tunisia and Egypt when those 
two nations experienced upheaval.

SHABWA
49 Somalis drown off Yemeni coast

An estimated 49 Somalis drowned off 
the coast of Radhom district in Shabwa 
governorate after their boat sank four 
nautical miles off the coast, the Interior 
Ministry reported on Feb. 24. The Rad-
hom district security office reported the
incident to the UN High Commission 
for Refugees (UNHCR) office in the
governorate. The security office was
notified by a Somali who survived the
incident. A search and rescue mission 
for more survivors was launched, the 
ministry said.

NATIONAL
33 people killed last week on Yemeni 

roads

The Public Traffic Department in the
Interior Ministry registered 194 road 
accidents throughout the country last 
week, killing 33 people and leaving 
259 people injured. Approximately 
YR 34.4 million worth of losses were 
accrued according to a report issued 
by the department. The report showed 
that the capital Sana’a ranked first in
terms of number of accidents with 57, 
followed by Taiz governorate with 
37 and Hodeida governorate with 25 
accidents. Only four accidents were 
registered in Marib governorate placing 
it at the bottom of the list. The causes 
of the accidents were excessive speed, 
careless driving and technical faults. 
The Interior Ministry has announced 
that some 109 people were killed and 
664 injured in 494 road accidents 
throughout the country in the first half
of February.

In Brief

By: Ali Saeed 

and Sadeq Al-Wesabi

SANA’A, Feb. 27— For the fifth time,
Al-Masdar online, an independent local 
news website, was blocked by the gov-
ernment last Saturday night, according 
to Yaser Al-Arami, editor-in-chief of Al-
Masdar online.

Al-Arami told the Yemen Times that 
the website was blocked because of 
its news about recent developments in 
Aden, Sana’a and other governorates. 
He indicated that the website has be-
come suscessful by reporting breaking 
news and using multimedia to accom-
pany such reports.

“The success of our website has an-
noyed the government,” he said.

He said that there were many attempts 
to hack the websites but all of these at-
tempts have failed because of the web-
sites highly capable technical staff.

Al-Arami revealed that the National 
Security Bureau has a department spe-
cifically tasked with monitoring Yemeni
news websites.        

“I am not ruling out the possibly 
that the National Security Bureau has 
blocked the website,” he said.

“When the regime resorts to censor-
ship it indicated that the government 
fears the media. Freedom of expression 
annoys the regime,” he said.

“We hold the government responsi-
ble for blocking our website.  This also 

negatively affects our relations with 
advertisers and has a terrible affect on 
our reputation with business partners,” 
he said.

Al-Masdar online website ranked first
in Yemen Last year, according to an 
evaluation carried out by Yemeni web-
sites, prominent journalists and readers.

Similarly, Al-Jazeera Arabic TV 
channel reported on Saturday evening 
that the Yemeni government requested 
that two correspondents of the channel 
to Yemen, Abdulhaq Sadah and Ahmed 
Zaidan, to leave the country immedi-
ately.

The channel explained that, “Yemen’s 
Deputy Minister of Information told the
director of the channel office in Sana’a,
Saeed Thabet, to ban the two journalists 
from reporting on the current protests in 
Yemen. He also asked them to leave the 
country entirely.”

Al-Jazeera added that this is the sec-
ond time that the Yemeni Government 
has attempted to ban these two jour-
nalists from covering anti-government 
protests that are taking place in several 
Yemeni cities.

Jamal An’am, chairman of the 
freedoms’ committee at the Yemeni 
Journalists’ Syndicate told the Yemen 
Times that the, “Syndicate issued a 
statement condemning this action by the 
Yemeni regime against the freedom of 
press.”

“It has shown that the regime has no 

patience for good journalism.” 
He explained that “this step comes 

within a policy by the regime to keep the 
media distant from the protests.”

He added that, “Since the anti-gov-
ernment protests broke out in the coun-

try, the Yemeni government launched a 
war against journalists in an attempt to 
falsify information and distory the real-
ity of what is going on.”

An’am said that several journalists 
have been threatened recently in Yem-

en. They have also been physically as-
saulted while covering anti-government 
protests. 

“We are worried that the regime is 
preparing to oppress both protesters and 
journalists,” he said

Government bans media coverage of anti-regime protests

By: Imad Al-Sakkaf 

and Waheed Al-Samai

SANA’A, Feb. 27— The youth of 
Taiz have continued their sit-in for the 
second week in a row, demanding that 
President Ali Abdullah Saleh resign 
from his post. Their well-organized 
protests – which take place in an area 
that has been nicknamed ‘Freedom 
Space’ by demonstrators – are enthusi-
astic events echoing with the sounds of 
loud cheering, joyful weeping, national 
anthems and revolutionary poems.

In the past several days, the protests 
in Taiz have evolved rapidly. The youth 
sit-in has acquired broad public sup-
port and has recently been joined by a 
number of professional groups includ-
ing medical and legal associations, and 
various civil society organizations from 
around the governorate.

Approximately 60,000 opposition 
protesters demonstrated in front of the 
governorate’s Ministry of Education 
building on Tuesday. They demanded 
the execution of the third phase of Pres-
ident Saleh’s payment strategy, and an 
annual raise that the president had prom-
ised after repeated calls for reform.

Teachers who support the opposition 
movement in Taiz are currently being 
led by the head of the Yemeni teachers’ 
association, MP Fuad Dahabah, who re-
cently called for more youth to join the 
sit-in at Freedom Space.

In a special statement to the Yemen 
Times, MP Dahabah explained that,
“We came from Sana’a to learn the 
meaning of freedom from the youth in 
Taiz and to announce our solidarity with 

them. These young people have proven 
that they are intellectual, aware and de-
serve to be the new future of Yemen.”

Teacher Nadhem Al-Dubai said, “We
went out to demand our rights that were 

promised to us six years ago. The presi-
dent said that we would all receive a 
raise as part of his new payment strat-
egy, but the month of February was not 
included within the salary plan.”

According to a media source in the 
education office at Taiz, the new pay-
ment plan and the teachers’ raise will 
come into effect in March. The source 
confirmed that he stands behind the

teachers, though quality education must 
continue throughout the demonstrations 
for the benefit of the students.

10,500 graduates promised jobs in 

Taiz

In an attempt to absorb the anger in the 
streets, the government has promised to 
employ 10,500 new university gradu-
ates in Taiz. The governorate is home 
to the largest population in Yemen, yet 
there is a comparative dearth of gradu-
ates from the area considering its large 
size.

Five general managers dismissed

Earlier this week, the local authority in 
Taiz, which has been under great pres-
sure to centralize, dismissed five gen-
eral managers from key government 
offices. The general manager of the
civil service office had been in the posi-
tion for ten years before his dismissal. 
Youth protested for his removal years 
ago, but their efforts were ignored. He 
was involved in various allegations of 
fraud, administrative violations and was 
accused of “manipulating” graduates 
employed by the governorate.

Protests Grow

Over 100,000 protesters joined together 
for Friday prayers and to protest against 
the Saleh government. The Taiz sit-in 
began over two weeks ago and has con-
tinued to grow since then, following the 
resignation of Egyptian President Hosni 
Mubarak. For the first time people from
rural areas of Taiz governorate have 
joined the protests, swelling its num-
bers.

Taiz protests continue to grow

By: Malak Shaher

SANA’A, Feb.27 – A six- year plan 
by the Yemeni Ministry of Health and 
Population will involve a million of 
Yemen’s poorest women and children 
from rural areas, according to Ali Jahaf, 
general manager of the Department of
Family Health. 

The project, approved by the World 
Bank, will cost USD 35 million and be
implemented over the next six years. 

“Yemeni women in remote areas need 
help,” said Jahaf. “The project will in-
volve the poorest women and children 
in six governorates over the six coming 
years.” 

According to the World Bank the child 

mortality rate in Yemen is 69 deaths to 
every 1,000 live births, the highest rate 
in the Middle East and North Africa re-
gion. Yemen also has the second-highest 
rate in the world of child malnutrition 
for height and age. Maternal mortal-
ity is the second highest in the Middle 
East with 210 deaths for each 1,000 live 
births according to 2008 figures.

The project will be initiated in the 
remote areas of Sana’a this year and 
extend to other areas with the highest 
concentration of poor health indicators. 
It will involve the governorates of Ibb, 
Reima, Al-Dhale’, Al-Baydha and the
slums of Aden. The project will also in-
cluding the remote areas of these gover-
norates after the six years. 

Jahaf said that the ministry aims to 
send small medical teams consisting of: 
a doctor, a midwife, social worker and 
a person to register their findings of the
field visits.

The visits, which will be held four 
times a year, will target pregnant wom-
en and their children under the age of 
five and will provide them with basic
medication, vaccinations and awareness 
campaigns for family planning, added 
Jahaf. 

Caption: The Ministry of Health 
project aims to help women and chil-
dren in rural areas and provide family 
planning advice. Frequent pregnancy 
contributes to Yemen’s high child mor-
tality rate.

As protest numbers grow across Yemen, more demonstrators are being wounded in clashes with pro-Saleh demon-

strators and security forces

Al-Masdar Online is now inaccessible to Yemeni internet users do to a government block on the website, according 

to Editor-In-Chief Yaser Al-Arami

Yemen poorest women and children 

involved in six-year plan
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By: Yemen Times Staff

SANA’A, Feb. 27 — Local fans could 
be denied a rare chance to support their 
national football team after a ruling by 
FIFA to postpone Yemen’s qualifying 
match for the 2012 Olympics because 
of pro-democracy protests raging in the 
capital.

FIFA says both legs of the first round
against Singapore must be played on 
‘neutral territory’ to ensure that match-
es proceed “in a totally safe and secure 
environment.”

Yemen was scheduled to host Singa-
pore on Feb. 16 in Sana’a but the match 
was delayed by a week because of vio-
lent protests demanding the removal of 
President Ali Abdullah Saleh. 

Fifa then pushed the tie back for a 
second time on Friday, adding that it 
will work with the Asian Football Con-
federation to find a neutral host city and
new match dates, which are likely to be 
in mid-March.

A source at the Ministry of Youth and 

Sports Ministry told the Yemen Times 
that they were disappointed by FIFA’s 
ruling but that it was ‘understandable’ 
given the current security situation in 
the country.

“Weunderstand the need to play Ye-
men’s home leg at a neutral venue to 
ensure fairness for both teams. This 
is an exceptional situation because 
of what is happening in Yemen,” the 
source said.

In November 2010, Yemen hosted the 
gulf cup, a major regional sports tour-
namentinvolving eight teams from the 
Gulf Arab oil-producing nations. The 
tournament was a success and went off 
peacefully despite fears from regional 
security officials that the event would
pose a tempting target for terrorists.

Despite Yemen’s dismal perfor-
mance, crashing out in the first round,
Yemeni officials championed the tour-
nament as a major success for the coun-
try. President Saleh called it “a political 
and moral victory for Yemen.”

By: Tom Finn

SANA’A, Feb. 27 — Tens of thousands 
of people took to the streets of Sana”a 
on Friday, calling for an end to the 
reign of President Ali Abdullah Saleh 
in the biggest pro-democracy rally seen 
in Yemen’s recent history.

Small yet violent protests have been 
taking place across Yemen since the 
resignation of Hosni Mubarak two 
weeks ago, but Friday’s protests drew 
much larger crowds.

Students, tribesmen, opposition ac-
tivists and young professionals flooded
the streets surrounding Sana’a Univer-
sity, where protesters have been camped 

out since Sunday Feb. 20, chanting for 
President Saleh to quit after 32 years in 
power. Local media reported between 
30,000 to 40,000 anti-government 
demonstrators were present.

“The people want the regime to fall,” 
shouted the sea of protesters, rising 
from their knees after a Friday prayer 
ceremony, mourning the death of two 
men shot dead on Tuesday in violent 
clashes between the pro- and anti-gov-
ernment supporters.

Protesters are demanding improve-
ments in living conditions as well as 
political reform. One banner read sim-
ply: “Look at the gap between the rich 
and poor.”

The protest was a peaceful affair, 
though at times tense. A group of riot 
police who tried to seize an anti-gov-
ernment protester fired their guns in the
air to disperse a mob of angry students 
demanding his release.

A few miles away, government loyal-
ists staged a counter-demonstration in 
Tahrir Square, where thousands of im-
poverished tribesmen, some of whom 
are bussed in from outside the capital, 
have been holding pro-Saleh rallies for 
over a month. Food, drinks and plac-
ards were provided for the demonstra-
tors who were directed towards a main 
road and filmed by state media who
were out in force.

Giant beige marquees have been 
erected to accommodate the tribesmen 
and prevent anti-government demon-
strators from occupying the square. 
Around 10,000 middle-aged men, 
many carrying batons, marched up and 
down the streets yelling, «Saleh means 
stability.”

Anti-government protesters claim 
the loyalists are balataj, hired thugs us-
ing violence to quash the opposition, 
but Yemeni authorities deny any con-
nection with the armed men.

Saleh has instructed his security 
forces to protect both sets of demon-
strators to prevent further clashes be-
tween them.

Largest protests yet in Yemen’s

capital Sana’a

Anti-government protesters perform Friday prayers outside the University 

of Sana'a, mourning the death of two protesters shot during clashes on Tues-

day.

Pro-governemnt supporter at Tahrir Square, where thousands of supporters 

of the president are camped out.

By: Iona Craig

SANA’A, Feb. 27 — Amid the growing 
turmoil in Libya, oil prices last week 
jumped nearly 10 percent to their high-
est levels since August 2008, boosting 
Yemeni oil revenues.

Brent crude oil rose to over USD 
112 a barrel on the London-based ICE 
Futures Europe Exchange, while New 
York futures surged to a near two and 
a half year high last Thursday. Libya’s 
oil output was estimated to be cut by 
as much as two-thirds. Oil fell below 
USD 100 a barrel after announcements 
that Saudi Arabia, the US and the Inter-
national Energy Agency would com-
pensate for any supply shortfalls from 
Libya.

The increase will have both negative 
and positive impacts in Yemen, accord-
ing to Adel Al-Ashdal, economist at the 
General Investment Authority.

“The best thing is it might lead to a 
surplus of oil revenues,” said Al-Ashdal. 
“The negative thing is that when the oil 
price increases, basic commodities go 
up as Yemen is an importing country.”

The economist explained that the 
price of imported goods would rise 
in the wake of the oil price hike on 
increased transportation, energy and 

manufacturing costs, causing a knock 
on effect to the price of goods such as 
wheat, rice, sugar and dried beans.

“To utilize the surplus of revenue 
the government should subsidize the 
increase in basic commodities,” said 
Al-Ashdal.

Last year exports amounted to just 
under USD 6 billion, while imports 
dropped by nearly 15 percent to USD 
7.5 billion, according to the CIA World 
Factbook.

World Bank figures show that Yemen
exports around 85 percent of its daily 
oil output of 298,000 barrels, with oil 
exports accounting for 65 percent of Ye-
men’s fiscal revenue.

The recent unrest in Libya was 
sparked by the arrest of a human rights 
campaigner earlier this month. Violent 
protests began in the eastern city of 
Benghazi, and rapidly spread to other 
cities. President Muammar Gaddafi,
Libya’s ruler for more than 40 years, has 
used aircraft and helicopters to attack 
protestors. Several Libyan diplomats 
have resign in protest. Gaddafi insists
that he will not step down and remains 
in control of the capital, Tripoli.

The Yemeni Rial has remained steady 
against the USD at around YR 214 to 
the dollar.

Oil prices soar raising 

concerns over the cost of 

basic commodities

Yemen ruled unsafe for 

Olympic football Qualifier
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Foreigners flee Aden as
violence escalates

Roadblocks are currently in place 
across the city. In addition many 
schools and shops are closed, and 
public transport is severely disrupted.

“The violence usually starts around 
3pm and then continues all night,” 
said Gray. “The protesters burn tyres 
and throw stones and the police re-
spond by firing tear gas and bullets at
them.”

The worst of the violence has been 
centred in Al-Mualla, a busy main 
road flanked on either side by high
rise flats and shops. According to
Marib Press one man, Salam Basha-
tah, was killed on Friday by a stray 
bullet to the head whilst watching the 
protests from his balcony.

Nigel Dawkins, a British resident 
who lives in the Tawahi district of 
Aden, said that the roads were littered 
with debris on Saturday morning af-
ter a night of “continuous and bloody 
fighting” on Friday.

“I heard that the German Embassy 
is now advising its citizens to leave,” 
he told the Yemen Times in a phone 
interview.

Nadia Jamal, a 26 year-old market-
ing assistant from Aden, told the Ye-
men Times via Facebook that she’d 
seen the army chasing and shooting 
indiscriminately at unarmed protest-
ers on Friday, many of whom “did not 
have shoes on their feet.”

The reason for the increased vio-
lence is the absence of international 
press, poorly organized demonstra-
tions and fear from the government 
that Aden may fall into the hands of 

the southern separatists, according 
to Ala’a Al-Aghbari, a youth activist 
and social entrepreneur from Aden.

On Saturday, an unnamed defense 
official denied reports that four peo-
ple were killed by police on Friday, 
instead blaming a secessionist group 
for the attack. Quoted on the govern-
ment 26sep.net news website, he said 
that an armed separatist group loyal 
to the Hirak or the Southern Move-
ment, “randomly opened fire”, target-
ing security forces and citizens.

Ambulances blocked

Amnesty International said yesterday 
it had received reports that security 
forces in Aden refused to allow resi-
dents to take the injured to hospital 
after Central Security forces fired on
anti-government protesters on Friday.

One doctor told Amnesty Interna-
tional: “I went to the Al-Mualla area 
to take those injured to hospital, but 
when I reached there, security forces 
refused to allow me in, and told me 
to go back.”

“Events in Yemen are taking a seri-
ous turn for the worse and the Yemeni 
security forces are showing reckless 
disregard for human life,” said Philip 
Luther, Amnesty International’s Dep-
uty Director for the Middle East and 
North Africa in a statement.

“The Yemeni authorities have a 
duty to ensure that those injured re-
ceive medical treatment. They must 
on no account block access to ur-
gently needed medical assistance, 
particularly when people’s lives may 
be at risk.”

The death toll in recent protests, 
calling on President Ali Abdullah 
Saleh to stand down, has now reached 

27, with an average of nearly three 
people killed every day since Feb-
ruary 16. Twenty-four of them have 
been killed in Aden, two in Sana’a 
and one in Taiz.

JMP attempting to 

control protests at 

Sana’a University

Al-Arasi said that the young protest-
ers now have to put more effort to-
wards raising awareness of how to 
hold their sit-in legally, as they are 
facing threats that can negatively af-
fect the revolution. “The people who 
live in Al-Tagheer Square area com-
plained to the police that they can’t 
continue their normal lives because of 
the protest, and some of them are get-
ting annoyed,” Al-Arasi explained. 
“We need to understand the laws to 
avoid giving anyone the chance to 
stop us.”

Foud Dahaba

Another point of view being voiced 
by some protesters is that the anti-
government protests were planned by 
the JMP from the beginning, and that 
they misled the independent youth 
to serve their own aims of achieving 
power. “How would we know if it was 
a pure young revolution that had no 
political games from the beginning? 
I think maybe it was planned by the 
Joint Meeting Parties to put pressure 
on the ruling party. So they sent their 
young members to lead in the streets 
as independent young people, so they 
can reach some political agreement 
with the ruling party,” said Yasmin 
Ali, another participant at Al-Tagheer 

Square.
Foud Dahaba, an MP from the 

Islah Party who resigned on Feb. 
23 this year and joined the sit-in at 
Al-Tagheer Square, told the Yemen 
Times that his resignation was be-
cause the parliament had lost its le-
gitimacy: “The parliament has been 
illegal since 23 Feb. 2009, and that’s 
why I chose to resign on the same 
date in 2011.”

Dahaba said that the people no lon-
ger acknowledge the parliament, as 
they are asking to remove the regime 
which includes all the constitutional 
organizations in the country.

Dahaba, who is a public figure at
Al-Tagheer Square, denied that the 
Islah party controlled the stage or the 
square. “The media committee does 
not control the stage, they just orga-
nize it. Even when they check the text 
that will be announced, it is so they 
can make sure nothing contrary to the 
revolutionary aims goes out,” Dahaba 
explained.

Alaa Al-Jarban from the Yemeni 
Youth Initiative, called for reorga-
nizing the committees based upon 
independence. “The committees have 
to be independent people who don’t 
have membership in any party. That 
was the way it was at the beginning 
[of the protests], but somehow some-
thing changed in the middle, and we 
need to rearrange everything again,” 
said Al-Jarban.

About the tactics on how to differ-
entiate between the independent peo-
ple and parties’ members, Al-Jarban 
said “It’s hard to differentiate but we 
will start with those whom we know 
and trust, and we will also distribute 
questionnaires.”
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Campbell is in Sana’a on 
a mission to mediate be-
tween the ruling General 
People’s Congress (GPC) 
and the opposition colla-

tion the Joint Meeting Parties (JMP). He 
met with the president on Feb. 23 after 
extensive meetings with the opposition 
leaders. 

“The idea is to promote a different 
path now the path is moving toward 
more violent confrontation and stand-
offs. What we are trying to do is get peo-
ple from all sides to perceive a different 
way forward,” explained Campbell.

His understanding of the situation is 

either an agreement is reached through 
which compromises are made on both 
sides and a confrontation is postponed 
until 2013 through the electoral process, 
or reaching a peaceful transition of pow-
er sooner than that.

“Yemen has the potential to be one of 
the rare examples in the region where a 
peaceful rotation of power takes place,” 
he said.

Through his meeting with JMP lead-
ers Campbell was under the impression 
that they present a disciplined united 
front that knows what it wants. But what 
he thinks will happen is that both sides 
have to have their energy dissipated. 
This is why we will see more demon-
strations in Yemen where both the GPC 
and the JMP will mobilize their people 
to show their strength. Campbell be-
lieves once they are able to do that, they 
will reach an agreement and the protests 
will die down considerably.

“The killings at protests will have to 
be addressed in a way satisfactory to Ye-
menis. I am talking about the process, 
not the details. It is Yemenis who will 
need to sit down and figure out how to
run the country,” he said.

According to Campbell, one of the 
most important fundamentals that needs 
to be adhered to is people’s right to pro-
test and freedom of expression which is a 
universal value. This has to be endorsed 
throughout the dialogue process and it 
is. Free and fair elections with interna-
tional observers are equally important, 
but all these are part of the agreement 
process. His role is to help construct a 
framework for reconciliation.

The dialogue

Currently the dialogue, in principle 
based on the February agreement of 
2006, focuses on six points:

Freedom of expression (including 
protesting) is guaranteed if done by 
peaceful means without violence.

Ceasing public demonstrations and 
attacks on the media to create a better 
environment for returning to dialogue.

Conducting a national dialogue begin-
ning with the quartet committee, then to 
the committee of 30, and finally to the
200 member committee.

Formation of a national coalition gov-
ernment to oversee the parliamentary 

election and to guarantee its conduct in 
a free, fair and transparent way under 
local, national and international moni-
toring.

The President commits to not run-
ning in 2013 and reaffirms what he an-
nounced in the two-chamber meeting, 
that is no extension of his presidency, no 
hereditary succession and no renewal of 
his term.

The President is committed constitu-
tionally to preserve and maintain secu-
rity and stability in the homeland and 
to maintain the tranquility of Yemeni 
citizens.

Although there is no specific time
frame for the elections, Campbell thinks 
that it should happen this year. “If they 
run well it will make a difference and 
create a change for people and provide 
clear alternatives,” he said. It is then up 
to the Yemeni people to decide on whom 
they elect as president.

“What needs to happen is the com-
bined opposition should put forward a 
credible person. This is the role of civil 
society and civic education. There is a 
lot of work that has to be done between 
now and 2013 for Yemenis to understand 
that this is a big choice,” he said.

Campbell says he is optimistic about 
dialogue because the president has 
agreed to both the steps and the time 
table to leave. The question is whether 
this is good enough for the opposition 
or not?

The answer to this depends on who 
the opposition is. If it is the JMP they 

are already in agreement, and accord-
ing to Campbell’s meetings with several 
of the coalition’s leaders, they agree on 
2013 as the timeframe for Saleh’s re-
gime end. However, it may not be good 
enough today for the youth and South-
ern Movement.

“But if people chose this path of 
peaceful transition then you introduce 
all of those points in the negotiation 
process, whether it is the southern griev-
ances or the demands of the youth,” he 
explained.

Campbell is optimistic because he 
sees that both the GPC and the JMP 
seem to agree on the same issues such 
as the president leaving at the end of 
his term and no inheritance of power. 
He believes that Saleh is sincere in his 
decision not to run again this time be-
cause not only has the president said this 
locally in front of various local institu-
tions, but also in front of the interna-
tional community.

Unclear alternatives

Although the opposition parties have 
displayed their wide grassroots support 
and debated strongly in the political dis-
cussions, Campbell was not certain that 
they have a clear plan as what to do if 
Saleh actually decided to leave tomor-
row.

“As it is, it is not the JMP who is ask-
ing Saleh to leave tomorrow, it is the 
youth in the streets. I don’t think the 
JMP is ready to handle the situation if 
Saleh does this,” he said.

Currently the streets are mobilized 
mainly by political parties, but they are 
also mobilized by the youth and civil 
society which are yet not strong enough, 
in Campbell’s view, to really make a 
change in Yemen’s current situation.

The youth are driven by a feeling of 
euphoria derived from the experiences 
of Tunisia and Egypt. This is why even 
when the JMP and the GPC actually 
sign an agreement, the protests may not 
die down right away because the youth 
are feeling euphoric and idealistic.

“I don’t like to see people dying es-
pecially when I am not sure what they 
are dying for,” said Campbell on the 
violence against protestors. “There are 
many struggles in the world worth dying 
for, but if the question is between presi-
dent Saleh and the complete unknown, 
then I don’t think violence is the right 
path.”

Another point is about the involve-
ment of tribal leaders in the political dia-
logue. Campbell realizes that there is an 
element of tribal undercurrents. “There 
is a subtle threat out there of tribal mo-
bilization. But we met with Sadeq Al-
Ahmar who has also met with president. 
He assured us that he wants to bring the 
national dialogue committee together 
with the president without mobilizing 
the tribal forces,” he said.

According to Campbell, Sadeq Al-
Ahmar does not like the accusation that 
the Hashed tribe is mobilizing the pro-
tests. There had been a meeting of many 
tribal sheikhs at Sadeq’s house present-
ing papers on their vision for Yemen. 
One paper was about a negotiated tran-
sition in 2013, which Campbell thought 
to be very good.

The president gets it

Campbell believes that President Saleh 
today genuinely understands the situa-
tion and is willing to take a comprehen-
sive look at the country from the larger 
perspective. This is why he has agreed 
to talk to the various stakeholders in-
cluding the Southern Movement and the 
Houthis, which he did not in the past.

“Saleh has got the message. No more 
business as usual,” said Campbell. Saleh 
is now allowing the process to play out. 
It is up to civil society to come in and 
make the democracy a real one. “With-
out civil society, media and youth orga-
nizations, change cannot happen.” The 
upheaval in the Arab world is created by 
civil society and Campbell believes this 
will change its significance.

The Preparatory Committee for Na-
tional Dialogue’s original demands 
back in 2006 included issues such as 
decentralization and fighting corruption,
along with the political demands such as 
changing the electoral system and Saleh 
not running again.

And Saleh has agreed to it all, al-
though the talk today is mainly on the 

political front. Issues of decentralization 
and corruption have taken a step back 
on the priority list in favor of agreement 
between the two political parties.

“Currently between the JMP and the 
GPC these issues [of corruption, decen-
tralization ect.] are probably not the deal 
breaker,” said Campbell.

However, while the protests in the 
streets are not the same as in Egypt and 
Tunisia, and are not perceived as a direct 
threat to the regime, they are growing in 
momentum.

“What they [the protesting youth] 
have done is change the debate. It is no 
longer possible for the parties to simply 
have a political deal. They [the GPC 
and JMP] have to incorporate the big-
ger issues, such as corruption, economic 
challenges and hope. The protesters are 
demanding dignity and a better life for 
the people,” he added.

This is why there has been several 
concessions on the president’s part that 
directly affect Yemenis livelihood, but it 
will eventually be the responsibility of 
the negotiating parties to make space 
in their agreements to review the griev-
ances of the people.

The role of the international commu-

nity

One of the points of dispute between the 
opposition coalition and the ruling party 
is the international community’s level 
of involvement. The opposition wants 
guarantees from the international com-
munity that the ruling party will live up 
to its promises this time.

“The JMP wants us [the international 
community] to be in the room. But the 
international community doesn’t want 
to be in the room. It does not want to 
interfere,” said Campbell.

As an alternative, explained Camp-
bell, what they can do is act like a sound-
ing board. Civil society can monitor the 
dialogue process, just like in election 
monitoring, and then present reports to 
the media and the international commu-
nity. In turn, the community will make 
comments and recommendations and 
this is the guarantee the international 
community can provide through follow-
ing the progress from outside.

Despite Saleh’s history of saying he 
will not run for president, and then par-
ticipating in the elections, Campbell was 
certain it will not happen again 2013.

“He made the promise to the world. 
And the whole world is watching him. 
The international community is watch-
ing Yemen today like a hawk. They 
don’t want Yemen to descend into chaos 
and the elections are very important 
for the international commonly” said 
Campbell.

“I really care about what happens to 
Yemen. It is an interesting place which 
will go through big change, I hope with 
very little violence.”

Yemen Times interviews Leslie Campbell from the National Democratic Institute

“The international community is watching Yemen 

today like a hawk.”

The 4, 16, and 200 
person committees 

To facilitate dialogue as ef-•
ficiently	
�    as	
�    possible,	
�    the	
�    Yemeni
government	
�    has	
�    created	
�    three
dialogue	
�    committees	
�    of	
�    varying
sizes	
�    and	
�    have	
�    included	
�    differ-
ent	
�    parties	
�    and	
�    groups	
�    in	
�    each.
The	
�    top	
�    committee	
�    includes	
�    four•
members,	
�    two	
�    from	
�    the	
�    GPC
and	
�    two	
�    from	
�    the	
�    JMP.
Representing	
�    the	
�    GPC	
�    are•
Abdul	
�    Kareem	
�    Iryani	
�    (the	
�    presi-
dent’s	
�    political	
�    advisor)	
�    and	
�    Abd
Rabo	
�    Mansoor	
�    Hadi	
�    (the	
�    vice
president).	
�    The	
�    JMP	
�    is	
�    repre-
sented	
�    by	
�    Abdul	
�    Wahab	
�    Al-Ansi
(general	
�    secretary	
�    to	
�    the	
�    Islah
Party)	
�    and	
�    Yasin	
�    Saeed	
�    No’man
(	
�    general	
�    secretary	
�    to	
�    the	
�    Social-
ist	
�    Party).
What	
�    this	
�    committee	
�    agrees•
upon	
�    is	
�    sent	
�    to	
�    a	
�    16	
�    person
committee	
�    made	
�    up	
�    of	
�    eight
members	
�    of	
�    the	
�    GPC	
�    and	
�    eight
members	
�    of	
�    the	
�    JMP.
Legislation	
�    that	
�    is	
�    agreed	
�    upon•
by	
�    this	
�    committee	
�    is	
�    sent	
�    to	
�    a
200	
�    person	
�    committee	
�    made
up	
�    of	
�    members	
�    of	
�    the	
�    GPC,	
�    the
JMP,	
�    the	
�    Houthis,	
�    the	
�    Southern
Movement,	
�    representatives	
�    of
civil	
�    society	
�    organizations	
�    and
social	
�    dignitaries.
Once	
�    the	
�    200	
�    member	
�    commit-•
tee	
�    agrees	
�    upon	
�    legislation,	
�    it
is	
�    sent	
�    back	
�    up	
�    through	
�    the	
�    two
smaller	
�    committees	
�    before	
�    it	
�    is
voted	
�    on	
�    by	
�    the	
�    entire	
�    parlia-
ment.

Leslie Campbell is the National Democratic Institute’s (NDI) senior associate 

and regional director for the Middle East and North Africa (MENA). He 

joined NDI in 1994 and has directed the institute’s programs in the MENA 

region since 1996.

Mr. Campbell has overseen a vast expansion of NDI’s programs in the Middle 

East. Nine permanent offices have been established and dozens of programs
developed that furnish assistance with political, civic and governance reform, 

and development throughout the Arab world.

Nadia Al-Sakkaf interviewed Campbell on his recent visit to Yemen on 

his role in the national dialogue between the ruling party and opposition 

coalition.
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In a small rural directorate, 18 kilo-

meters west of Taiz, live Yemen’s most 

famous cheese merchants.  These men 

have inherited secret and delicious rec-

ipes, passed down from generation to 

generation, and they now sell their ex-

pensive produce all across the country.  

In fact, the special cheeses of Maqba-

nah have even reached the shores of 

the US, Britain, France, China and 

other Gulf countries, though only as 

cherished gifts from Yemeni friends.

By: Mohammed Sa’ad *

In Taiz governorate, the most fa-
mous cheese-producing villages 
are Araf, Awshaqh, Akhuz, Bar-
gah, Barah, Jumah, Mukyas, Suay-
ra, Kamb and Hajda.

Customers buy the cheese from differ-
ent local markets for either domestic con-
sumption or as gifts for foreign friends.

Ali Qaseem, a shepherd who produces 
a celebrated variety of cheese in the Araf 
area of Maqbanah, said, “The price of 
cheese tends to decrease in the summer 
because of the fertility of farms and the 
heavy rains, which lead to the increased 
production of milk.  In the winter, the 
price of cheese increases due to a lack of 
water and grass for grazing.  Neverthe-
less, the price of a piece of cheese usually 
varies between YR 400 and YR 4,000, 
depending on its size.”

Marketing cheese

Abdullah Alshamiri, a cheese merchant 
in the Shineni market of Taiz, said “There 
are two different kinds of cheese that we 
buy from producers, generally ranging 
between YR 1,500 and YR 3,000.”  He 
also said that many of his weekly clients 
are connoisseurs who select products on 
the basis of quality, size and hygienic 
standards.

 According to Mohammed Sulatan, 
who also works at Shineni market, cus-
tomers usually buy sheep’s cheese more 
often than cow’s cheese.  Prices  differ 
from market to market and is highly de-
pendent upon quality.  The highest price 
for one of his cheeses is YR2,000, while 
the cheapest is YR 500.

Zaid Ahmed Al-Madari, a cheese mer-
chant at Barah market, emphasized that 
“The cheese brought in from Araf is of 
the highest quality because it is produced 
from livestock milk and is extremely 
fresh.  It usually remains on the market 
for no longer than three to five days.  The
cheeses from Awshaqh are next and they 
can remain fresh for months, especially 
when stored in cold places.”

Al-Madari continued by saying that, 
“We receive weekly shipments of Sawa-
ba cheese from the shepherds of Araf and 
Awshaqh.  Sawaba refers to a variety of 
cheese that takes one week to produce.  
Its sales are dependent upon the avail-
ability of quality livestock milk.”

Zaid Mutea Al-Thurafi, another cheese
merchant in Barah market, believes that 
Awshaqhi cheese – not Arafi – is the
most popular nationwide.  He also sells 
this variety of cheese to clients in Saudi 
Arabia, mostly during holidays and on 
special occasions.

 Yaseer Ghaleb, a shopper at Barah 
market, said that “Cheese usually arrives 
on a daily basis from Maqbanah and 
Mauza directorates.  Awshaqhi cheese 
is sold on Saturdays and Sundays, while 
Araf varieties are sold on Monday, Thurs-
day and Friday.”

Cheese zahauik is a mixture of cheese 
and tomatoes.  In Taiz, many youth make 
it every day, as it is a key ingredient in 
fish dishes.

Bab Mousa is one of the most famous 
places in Taiz where cheese zahauik is 
consumed, mostly by workers, students, 
qat chewers and security forces.  Citi-
zens of the upper classes tend to eat it 
at restaurants downtown, though cheese 
zahauik is generally an ingredient for the 
poor.

A women’s business

Naturally, women play their own part in 
the production and marketing of Yemeni 
cheese, eggs and margarine.  For exam-
ple, Mariam and her 12-year old daughter 
Fatima sell cheese in a rural market.  She 
said that she chose to sell Sawaba cheese 
because of its high quality and the excel-
lent price that it commands.  She said, 
“My cheese is hugely popular because it 
is fresh and usually made from livestock 

milk.  It generally costs between YR 500 
and YR 1,000 for a single piece.”

Mariam lives in Shameer village in 
Maqbanah directorate.  She earns a liv-
ing for her five family members and has
10 livestock that she milks every day 
for her own personal wealth.  It’s an ex-
cellent example of how some Yemeni 
women are combating poverty in their 
households.

Aisha Alrai, a cheese-maker, describes 
the steps of cheese-making in this way: 
“The process must take place very quick-
ly.  You milk the livestock and divide the 
milk into several containers.  You then 
add several drops of fahl, which is milk 
taken from baby livestock that have been 
killed and left for fifteen minutes.  After
that, the chemical reactions begin and the 
milk starts to deposit.  After one day, the 
cheese is removed from its container and 
left to dry in a room made of palm fronds 
for a whole week.  Salt is then added as 
a preservative.  Finally, the cheese it put 
through a process of kapi, which means 
that it is smoked on the wood of a sidr 
tree, so as to give it a good smell.  A simi-
lar process is employed when making yo-
gurt, so as to give it a unique flavor.”

Aisha doesn’t sell her cheese to any 
particular merchant, but rather to the in-
habitants of neighboring villages.  She 
has a total 150 livestock and she moves 

constantly, so as to ensure that her ani-
mals have proper water and grass.

Hasan Abduh Bagash, a former mem-
ber of the local council in Maqbanah 
directorate, told the Yemen Times that 
“Many areas in the directorate are fa-
mous for cheese-making.  A research 

team from the French organization DYA 
has done studies in the region so as to 
learn how the industry might develop.  
One member of the team has said that the 
study will be handed over to the Ministry 
of Agriculture, as well as to a European 
Union program that supports Yemeni 

cheese-making.  She also recommended 
that we support the industry by establish-
ing a laboratory, which DYA is unfortu-
nately unable to do.  As such, we must 
fund such a laboratory ourselves.”

* Courtesy of Trade Magazine

Say CHEESE!

Customers buy the cheese from different local markets for either domestic consumption or as gifts for foreign 

friends.

People produce a celebrated variety of cheese in the Araf area. Yemeni women combat poverty in their homes by selling cheese.
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By: Fatima Al-Ajel

She was confident while ask-
ing the parliamentary rep-
resentatives about the role
government should play in
improving children’s health-

care. She supported her questions with
statistics, so as to illustrate the real situ-
ation faced by children in Yemen.

Sharuq Al-Anisi, a 14-year old from
Sana’a, is a member of the Children’s
Parliament for the 2010-2012 period,
and a representative for the parliament’s
orphans. She is a regular participant in
the meetings of the Children’s Parlia-
ment, which held its most recent ses-
sion from the 14th to the 16th of Feb.

2011. This session was about healthcare
and the nutritional challenges of chil-
dren in Yemen. All of the parliament’s
members were deeply interested in the
topic and were keen to discuss it with
the relevant agencies. “It is our role to
make the protection of children from
infectious diseases, drugs and expired
food a serious issue for the authorities,”
Sharuq explained during the session.

Sharuq’s experience with the Chil-
dren’s Parliament
Since she joined the Children’s Parlia-
ment in 2010, Sharuq has been rais-
ing awareness of different problems
faced by children from her school and
community. She is a very talented ac-

tor and singer, and
she uses her skills
as a tool for advo-
cacy. “The banning
of early marriage,”
says Sharuq, “is one
of the main issues
I am currently ad-
dressing. Last year,
I facilitated orienta-
tion sessions for 70
girls in my school,
teaching them the
negative effects of
early marriage. Now
I plan to do more.
I will do sketches
and compose songs
with the help of my
friends, and then
perform shows in
schools and in the
community.”

Early marriage and 
the child’s right to 
protection
In 2009, the focus of
the Children’s Par-
liament was on how

to protect children from sexual abuse,
specifically within the early marriage.
Endemic cultural practices such as ear-
ly marriage, coupled with negative at-
titudes towards girls faced with sexual
abuse and exploitation, undermine the
protection of children. The practice of
early marriage is common amongst a
majority of Yemen’s rural population
and it can affect girls as young as 10
years old. There is currently no law that
defines the minimum age of marriage
in Yemen. The draft law only stipulates
that girls should not marry until they
have reached sexual maturity. Recent
legislation from the Yemeni Parliament
has suggested a minimum age of 17 for
all girls, but this has been challenged by
some hardliners.

In the beginning, it was difficult for
Sharuq to advocate, as there were many
people who tried to dissuade her from
discussing certain issues publicly. How-
ever, she believes strongly that early
marriage is the primary cause of many
problems affecting children in Yemen.
“When a girl marries and has a baby
at an early age,” explains Sharuq, “her
child will most likely suffer from poor
health and malnutrition, and it will be
difficult for the young mother to care
for the child. If the minimum age for
marriage were legislated at 18, girls will
be mature enough to look after and raise
their children, thereby improving the
general wellbeing of Yemeni youth.”

The history of the Children’s Parlia-
ment in Yemen
The Children’s Parliament has existed
since 2000 and it has been supported
by the Democratic School since 2002.
The Parliament has held five elections –
one every two years – organized by the
Democratic School. Parliament mem-
bers are elected according to a demo-
cratic process that accords with Yemeni
election laws. Um Kalthum Al-Shami,
the Children’s Parliament Coordinator,
explains how the parliament functions
as an advocacy platform for all Yemeni
children: “Through the election of one
member from each governorate – in-

cluding orphans, children with disabili-
ties and youth belonging to marginal-
ized groups – all children in Yemen are
represented.” The parliament regularly
meets with government departments
and non-governmental organizations
(NGOs) working in Yemen, and spends
its various sessions calling for these
bodies to be more active in the protec-
tion of children’s rights.

In 2008, the parliament developed
an alternative report on the situation
of children in Yemen, which was later
presented to the public. In 2010, the
parliament received assistance to carry
out a national campaign intended to il-
lustrate the impact of early marriage
of the lives and health of young girls.
Similarly, parliamentarians have vis-
ited internally displaced peoples’ (IDP)
camps in Sa’ada, Amran and the city of
Haradh, to learn more about issues that
IDP children are facing in the northern

governorates of Yemen.

Children’s rights and the Children’s 
Parliament
Every year, the Children’s Parliament
adopts a specific advocacy issue related
to the status of children in Yemen. This
issue is explored through awareness
campaigns, meetings with the govern-
ment and various NGOs, familiariza-
tion with mass media and field visits to
different areas in Yemen where children
are experiencing serious violations of
their rights. Health and nutrition is the
main issue for discussion this year. The
new parliament’s first session conclud-
ed on February 16th, having produced
a list of key recommendations for gov-
ernment and other related agencies. Ac-
cording to the parliament, the task of
the government is to develop a national
action plan for tackling malnutrition
that involves children in its awareness

campaigns.
The Children’s Parliament has recom-

mended that the Ministry of Health put
more emphasis on children who live in
dire circumstances, including children
affected by armed conflict and children
living in care centers. The parliament
should coordinate with the Ministry
of Education to incorporate health and
nutritional information into the national
curriculum, to develop and strengthen
the role of school-based health and nu-
trition programs, and to advocate for
the importance of breastfeeding. In ad-
dition, the recommendations call for the
Ministry of Finance to allocate more
funding towards nutrition programs.
“This is a part of Save the Children’s
global ‘Every One’ campaign, which
aims to reduce child mortality by two-
thirds by the year 2015. This would save
the lives of almost six million children
each year,” explains Al-Khamisi.

The Children’s Parliament in Yemen
“The Children’s Parliament is a platform from which 
we can advocate for our rights as children.” – Sharuq 
Al-Anisi, member of the Children’s Parliament.

 Children’s parliament

Sharuq Al-Anisi

The United Nations Development Programme
Following position with “The Economic Diversification Support

Title: Administrative and Finance Assistant
Type of Contract: 1 year renewable 
Duty Station: Sana’a

Responsibilities:

• Implement day-to-day financial and administrative activities of the programme including managing and 
organizing everyday office work, travel arrangement, information dissemination, correspondence and
translation;

• Control the expenditure and ensure accuracy
keep adequate and systematic records and accounts (hard and electronic forms) in respect of activities
implemented;

• Oversee and prepare quarterly financial reports, financial transactions, payme
procurement of goods and purchase orders, in accordance in accordance with the approved work plan;

• Assist in preparing budget revisions.
• Act as petty cash custodian;
• Maintain all project files and records and update project
• Advice management on project financial and administrative issues;
• Schedule appointments and coordinate for meetings. As well as recoding meetings by taking notes, preparing

minutes and recording decision points generated;
• Arrange for typing of all major (bulk) documents in Arabic & English and reports;
• Organize meetings for the prgramme management and participate in organizing in

other related training activities (including study tours and workshops abroad).
• Perform other duties as re uired.

Qualifications:  

• University Degree in Finance/Accounting or related field
• Minimum of five years experience in finance and accounting field; full proficiency in computerized

accounting systems;
• Good knowledge of internal
• Comprehensive knowledge of MS Office (Word
• Proficiency in English and Arabic Languages spoken and written.
• Excellent communication skills.

Only Online Applications will be
For further details on the job description and online application, please visit our website at

Response will only be made to short listed candidates
The deadline for receiving applications is

VACANCY ANNOUNCEMENT

United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) invites Yemeni Nationals to apply for the
The Economic Diversification Support Programme (EDSP)”

Administrative and Finance Assistant

day financial and administrative activities of the programme including managing and 
organizing everyday office work, travel arrangement, information dissemination, correspondence and

Control the expenditure and ensure accuracy of computation and completeness of supporting documentation;
keep adequate and systematic records and accounts (hard and electronic forms) in respect of activities

Oversee and prepare uarterly financial reports, financial transactions, payments, request for contacts and 
procurement of goods and purchase orders, in accordance in accordance with the approved work plan;
Assist in preparing budget revisions.
Act as petty cash custodian;
Maintain all project files and records and update project inventory records;
Advice management on project financial and administrative issues;
Schedule appointments and coordinate for meetings. As well as recoding meetings by taking notes, preparing
minutes and recording decision points generated;

typing of all major (bulk) documents in Arabic & English and reports;
Organize meetings for the prgramme management and participate in organizing in-country workshop and
other related training activities (including study tours and workshops abroad). 

rm other duties as required.

University Degree in Finance/Accounting or related field
Minimum of five years experience in finance and accounting field; full proficiency in computerized

Good knowledge of internal accounting procedures and reporting systems; 
Comprehensive knowledge of MS Office (Word and Excel) and Internet use. 
Proficiency in English and Arabic Languages spoken and written.
Excellent communication skills.

Only Online Applications will be accepted
For further details on the job description and online application, please visit our website at

Response will only be made to short listed candidates
The deadline for receiving applications is March 09, 2011

to apply for the 

day financial and administrative activities of the programme including managing and
organizing everyday office work, travel arrangement, information dissemination, correspondence and

of computation and completeness of supporting documentation; 
keep adequate and systematic records and accounts (hard and electronic forms) in respect of activities 

nts, request for contacts and 
procurement of goods and purchase orders, in accordance in accordance with the approved work plan; 

Schedule appointments and coordinate for meetings. As well as recoding meetings by taking notes, preparing

country workshop and 

Minimum of five years experience in finance and accounting field; full proficiency in computerized

For further details on the job description and online application, please visit our website at http://jobs.undp.org

Title: Driver
Location: Sana’a
Terms: Full Time Position

General Description of Role
Under the general supervision of the Project Manager, the incumbent will be responsible for the safe operation of IRD Yemen
transport, passenger safety, care and maintenance of vehicles and related equipment, its care, as well as vehicle use and security
under a UNHCR funded Community Services Assistance to Refugees Project.

Main Responsibilities
Drive safely and in accordance with the posted traffic laws•
Assure that IRD staff and other persons are transported in a safe and secure manner•
Ensure that the IRD vehicles are maintained in good working order and properly cared for•
Maintain vehicle log book/s•
Keep the vehicle in good working shape and maintain the required records•
Report any vehicle damage or malfunction•
Undertake the delivery of mail, materials, and equipment.•
Undertake other duties as assigned by the supervisor•

Required Qualifications
Yemeni national1.
Completed High School education2.
Excellent driving skills, a safe driving record and a current valid driving license3.
Previous driving working experience with NGOs or other IOs desired4.
Some knowledge of English5.
Ability to work effectively in a fast-paced, stressful environment. Must be flexible, willing to perform other duties and6.
work irregular hours.

Title: Early Childhood Development Specialist
Location:         Sana’a
Terms: Full Time Position

General Description of Role
Under the general supervision of the Project Manager, the incumbent will hold a new position and be responsible for activities
related to early childhood development in community based day care centres in the refugee communities of Sana’a under a
UNHCR funded Community Services Assistance to Refugees Project.

Main Responsibilities
Develop and carry out training and orientation sessions for carers, mothers and outreach workers to support refugee•
community-based day care centres for refugees
Develop and provide operational plans and develop short-term plans to support 30 community based day care centres•
Implement objectives and milestones as jointly determined with the project manager•
Serve as an expert in the field of infant/toddler development; program implementation and provide expertise in Early•
Childhood Development to IRD
Be accountable for achieving results described in the short-term plans developed in coordination with the project man-•
ager
Conduct regular monitoring of  community based day care centres in various field locations in Sana’a•
Identify and implement appropriate ways to support refugee community based day care centres•
Map refugee community based day care centres around Sana’a•
Register children attending the daycare centres•
Collect, report and analyse data for project evaluation•
Perform any other duties that the supervisor may assign•

Required Qualifications
Good knowledge of English1.
Previous work experience with children2.
Previous experience in health and childhood development, preferably with an NGO3.
Ability to work effectively in a fast-paced, stressful environment. Must be flexible, willing to perform other duties and4.
work irregular hours.
Strong interpersonal and cross-cultural skills and ‘team player’ attitude5.

Candidates are requested to apply on-line with their CV and cover letter at: irdyemen@irdglobal.org
by  28th February, 2010.

VACANCIES



By: Joseph Mayton

Yemen is not Egypt. Still, thousands 
of demonstrators have taken to the 
streets in the country in an effort to 
force President Ali Abdullah Saleh to 
step down after decades in power.

“Yesterday Tunisia, today Egypt, tomorrow Ye-
men,” demonstrators chanted on Saturday.

The government, however, moved quickly to quell 
the unrest sparked by the fall of Saleh’s fellow dicta-
tor in Egypt, Hosni Mubarak. According to local hu-
man rights groups, anti-government demonstrators 
in the capital, Sanaa, were attacked by men armed 
with knives and affiliated with the government.

“Security forces brought out military and police 
in civilian clothes with knives, and they went into 
the crowd and started to attack the demonstrators,” 
said Khaled Al-Anesi, a Yemeni human rights lawer, 
to CNN.

Saleh has been in power in Yemen since 1978 and 
last week promised to step down when his term ends 
in 2013, hoping to appease demonstrators. He also 
promised not to pass power to his son.

Both Yemen and Algeria saw demonstrations and 
clashes with police on Saturday, the day after Muba-
rak resigned as Egypt’s president, a post he held for 
thirty years.

At least 10 people were detained Friday night 
after anti-government demonstrators in Sanaa cel-
ebrated Mubarak’s resignation, according to Human 
Rights Watch.

The struggle forward
The difficulty for Yemen is that there are two con-
flicting opposition movements in the country that
makes one unified force against Saleh extremely

tenuous and difficult. In the southern part of the
country, there is a movement to secede and form 
“South Arabia.”

Obviously, this counters any nationwide protest 
movement aimed at ousting Saleh.

In Egypt, all Egyptians formed a cross-section of
its 80 million people in demanding an end to Muba-
rak’s reign. In Yemen, this is proving difficult.

“Yemen’s opposition is still figuring out how to
deal with Mubarak stepping down. The anti-govern-
ment protest in Sanaa today wasn’t huge and reports 
of clashes between pro and anti government factions 
have been exaggerated,” freelance American jour-
nalist Laura Kasinof told Bikya Masr on Saturday.

She said the opposition does not yet have the 
desire to directly confront the government security 
in Yemen’s Tahrir Square, “because many people 
know that violence in Yemen will escalate extremely
quickly.

“Everyone is armed here, and it is believed that 
many of the pro-Saleh guys in Tahrir have guns in 
their cars,” she added.

Shows of support
Still, the Arab world is watching with anticipation. 
Egyptians, a day removed from the end of their 
dictator, have already begun to throw their support 
behind the nascent protests in Yemen and elsewhere, 
including Algeria.

“We will support freedom against dictators. We 
know the costs can be high, but the result is sweet 
and the celebrations are a lot of fun,” said Yussif 
Tarek, a 20-year-old Cairo University student.

He said that Yemen and Algeria are different situ-
ations, with a history of violence, “but if the nations’ 
people unite, they will win like we did and like Tu-
nisia before.”
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“To make 
Yemen a good 
world citizen.” 

YT vision statement

Yemen probably has one of the most 
corrupt regimes in the world, with 
development indicators across the 
board placing the country among the 
bottom thirty countries out of some 

200 countries.  When trying to assess the situation 
in Yemen, one must think that this is not the Earth 
anymore but have landed on another planet.  Only 
misdeeds and evil prevail in this land of misfor-
tune and there is absolutely no room for right or 
good!  Over the span of three and a half decades, a 
metamorphoses of Yemeni society unfolded from 
the very innocent and decent society that existed in
pre and early post revolutionary years, (when Yemen was actually still under 
civilian rule) and the short lived tranquility enjoyed in the mid-Seventies,
when Yemen was still headed by the  more cultured and relatively popular 
“colonel” Ibrahim Al-Hamidy.   The latter, however, got too overconfident
of himself and was overthrown by his own military Chief of Staff and a 
few military thugs (including Saleh!), in 1978.  The latter successor (Saleh’s 
predecessor, Colonel Ahmed Al-Ghashmi) was bizarrely blown to pieces 7 
months later, and Saleh took over by the barrels of tanks and Saudi fund-
ing [which incidentally bankrolled the overthrows that toppled the civilian 
Government (1968 – 1973) by the Hamedy regime, the bloody coup that 
brought the short lived Ghashmi regime and the takeover of Ali Abdulla 
Saleh in Midyear 1978.  

Since then, It has been downhill all the way, and everything simply de-
teriorated.  Values were expeditiously and systematically written off, not to
mention ethics and a sincere religious moral fabric that, prior to all this 
period of political tumult, almost kept Yemen free of any of the crimes one 
finds readily in more advanced western and even some traditional eastern
societies (You could go through the market places at lunchtime during the 
midday break and find most shops sufficing with a piece of cloth to cover
the door or merchandise on display outside and you could walk around with 
a cloth sack full of money over one’s back and would never think of being 
robbed).  

The family oligarchy that took over the helms of authority, consisting of 
the President’ close relatives of brothers and extended family links of second
cousins  and in-laws held on firmly, using every trick in the book and every
Yemeni Riyal in the Government treasury to ensure his continued grip on 
the country.  

The regime of Saleh continued to keep various factions in the country pit-
ted against each other in violent conflicts almost throughout the past thirty
three years, with the Saleh led Government taking sides interchangeably 
from faction to faction, as political advantage would seem to dictate.  He 
was lucky on the regional and international arena, with Saudi Arabia always 
taking the lead in funding the deficit of the Yemeni budget and bolstering
and finding comfort in keeping Yemen in continuous disarray and violent
conflict.  Yemen’s violence has almost been uninterrupted since Saleh took
over the helms, relying on the old dreaded code of authoritarian rule:  divide 
and rule.  

On another note, the Saleh regime allowed a complex elaborate network
of corruption to become entrenched, while his relatives were given full lib-
erty to exploit their clannish association to the maximum and plunder the
Government and even private assets as they liked, with the law actually 
exempting them from any legal prosecution or trial.  Opposition was al-
ways punitively subdued.  Some of the most influential people inside and
outside government have been victims of still unresolved premature death.  
The Saleh regime has turned the social contract into a perpetual mandate to 
just about break every moral, legal and even religious rule or concept.  The
social fabric of the society was corrupted by rendering the rule of law and 
civil order as subservient to the justice for the strong, and the whimsical and
very expensive (while being seldom effective) rulings supposedly based on
tribal customs and traditions, most of which have succumbed to the greed 
of spongy tribal chiefs.  Even the honorable tribal and social traditions and 
customs, which Saleh claims to uphold, have been twisted beyond repair.  In
the past, these tribal codes were replete with a chivalrous honor code and 
used to even be a healthy social valve that prevented Yemen from falling 
into degenerate social disequilibrium and loss of conscientiousness, when 
government was non-existent, which happened frequently in Yemen’s er-
ratic political history. 

One can easily state that Yemen has literally reached the bottom of social 
and communal disorientation and disharmony and simply cannot withstand 
any further plunge into poverty, severe repression and lawlessness, most of 
which are the fruits of the enduring reign of the Saleh regime. If anyone has
failed to look at modern Yemeni history with more scrutiny, they might have 
overlooked the ominous reality that even terrorism is one of the nurtured 
byproducts of the Saleh regime.  

Most sagacious Yemenis would not hesitate to point out that there is no 
scope for the regime to reform itself and bring the country on a more stable 
socio-economic orientation, since economic activity has been monopolized 
by a cutthroat mercantile establishment of family traders, often in collusion 
with the iconic elements that keep the regime in power and free from any 
meaningful opposition.   

Yemen is desperately in need of regime change and socio – economic 
restructuring and the sooner the better.  The young people in the streets 
of Sana’a, Aden and Ta’ez are resonating the depressive mood of most of 
the people of Yemen, and the mercenary so called “backers” of the regime  
could never overshadow the miserable paradoxical conditions their hirers
have created for their homeland, with a very small narrow minded minority 
reaping the fruits of an undeserved extravagant prosperity at the expense
and the pain of the overwhelming majority of the land, more than half of
whom have been pushed ever deeper into deliberate, painful, and sublime 
destitution. 

Hassan Al-Haifi has been a Yemeni political economist and journalist for

more than 20 years. His blog may be read at: http://com-senfromyem.blog-
spot.com

COMMON SENSE

By: Hassan Al-Haifi

OUR 

OPINION

Once upon a time there were two rivals. One 
was called GPC and the other JMP. GPC 
was much more powerful and experienced
in life, while JMP was closer to the people 
and had relatively more credibility.

However, the two rivals competed for one thing: pow-
er. What they wanted was to control resources and have 
command over the people, whom they used extensively in
their struggle against each other.

One day, JMP realized that he can use the people’s aspi-
rations for a better life and present himself as their savior. 
He also realized, being the underdog, that he can build on 
the regional momentum where other underdogs have suc-
ceeded in their struggle against points of power.

Yet, GPC was very smart.
He understood the dynamics of the struggle and decid-

ed to play it wisely and provide concessions and compro-
mises in order to reach an agreement.

But while he was at the negotiating table with JMP, he 
also sent some of his men to beat up JMP’s supporters in 
a show of power. As if he was saying, “it’s true that I want
to reach an agreement with you, but you need to remem-
ber who is boss around here.”

Eventually, after flexing their muscles and after their
supporters, mainly the JMP’s, were beaten black and blue, 
the two rivals reached an agreement and signed a pact for 
power distribution.

Finally the area saw relative peace with the two rivals 
becoming partners in command.

While they were patting each others’ shoulders and cel-
ebrating their new found friendship a new contender was 
being born.

She used to be one of JMP’s supporters, but was let 
down by its deal signing and change of attitude. Unlike 
JMP, she was not seeking to share power; she just wanted
a fair life and dignity for herself and others.

Also, being one of the normal people, she knew exactly
what they wanted and understood their suffering. Soon 
she lead another movement against the old rivals and 
pushed them out.

JMP desperately tried to revive his old face which he 
used before tasting power, but it was too late. The people 
had lost faith in him and put him in the same category as 
GPC.

Like any fictional story, the good defeated the bad and
they lived happily ever after.

The motto of this story is: never trust your leaders if 
they demand power for themselves, even if they seem the 
underdogs, for they will eventually let you down.

A story
of two rivals

Nadia Al-Sakkaf

Prof. Abdulaziz Al-Saqqaf,
 (1951 - 1999)

Founder of Yemen Times

SKETCHED OPINION
By: Hamid

The age of Yemen’s 
disillusionment

By: Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi
For Foreign Policy Journal

Whilst there has been much analysis 
on the recent uprisings in Tunisia 
and Egypt, comparatively little 
attention has been devoted to the 
situation in Yemen, where there 

have been ongoing protests, particularly in the south, 
against the government of President Ali Abdullah 
Saleh, who has announced that he will not seek anoth-
er term in office. This raises two important questions.
What is the present state of Western governments’ 
policies towards Yemen? How, if at all, should they 
be changed? These problems are urgent to resolve in 
light of the active Al-Qaeda insurgency (‘Al-Qaeda 
in the Arabian Peninsula’- AQAP) in the south of the 
country, which is likely to have been responsible for 
the failed Christmas Day bombing attempt by Umar 
Farouk Abdulmutallab.

Currently, the main financial backer of Saleh’s gov-
ernment is the US, which has dramatically increased 
military aid to Yemen since the failed Christmas plot. 
This aid has effectively been doubled and could well 
reach $250 million in 2011, excluding the substantial
amounts of development aid that will probably in-
crease too. The US also occasionally carries out drone 
attacks in counter-terrorism operations. Despite such 
measures, however, the country has become progres-
sively more unstable, as Al-Qaeda now has a well-es-
tablished foothold in the south, which is itself mostly 
in the hands of separatist movements that Saleh failed 
to integrate into the political system after the Yemeni 
civil war in the 1990s.

One useful way to look into the failures of Western 
policies in Yemen is through examining the Wikileaks
cables, which show that US diplomats were actually 
well aware of Saleh’s double game of diverting aid to 
suppress internal opponents. For example, U.S. am-
bassador Stephen Seche noted in one cable that Saleh 
was using a commando group (funded and trained 
by Britain and the US since 2002 to fight Al-Qaeda)
and perhaps American Humvees against Houthis. 
The Houthis are a Shi’a movement in the north of 
the country that began a revolt in 2004, primarily 
in opposition to what they regard as discrimination 
by Saleh’s government against the north in terms of 
jobs, development and lack of political autonomy. Al-
though Qatar was able to mediate a ceasefire between
the Houthis and Saleh’s government back in August, 
a lasting peace agreement failed to materialise. Seche 
himself merely protests vainly against what he rightly 
sees as the Yemeni government’s misuse of US mili-
tary aid.

Incidentally, the cables dispel the myth that US of-
ficials regard Al-Qaeda as being in any sort of alli-
ance with the Houthis. For example, in a meeting in
September 2009 with White House counter-terrorism 
advisor John Brennan, Saleh specifically pressured
the US to provide armoured vehicles, airplanes and 
ambulances for his campaign against the Houthis. 
Brennan rejected Saleh’s pleas, affirming that ‘the
USG [U.S. government] is prohibited by law from 

providing military support to the [Yemeni govern-
ment] to be used against the Houthis since the USG 
considers the group a domestic insurgency’.

Meanwhile, Saleh has been remarkably tolerant 
of Al-Qaeda figures in Yemen. At lunch with a US
envoy in 2007, he openly bragged about having met 
with Jamal Badawi for a chat only two weeks earlier. 
Badawi was the chief Al-Qaeda member responsible 
for orchestrating the bombing of the USS Cole in 
2000 that killed seventeen people. Though Badawi’s 
whereabouts are unknown today, it is clear that Saleh 
has been pursuing a strategy of attempting to co-opt 
Al-Qaeda leaders in Yemen rather than crack down 
on them. When one also takes into account the diver-
sion of Western support to crush internal opposition, 
is it any wonder that Al-Qaeda is so well entrenched 
in the country, in contrast to an estimate of only 50-
100 Al-Qaeda fighters in Afghanistan?

So what is the best course of action for Western 
governments vis-à-vis Yemen? Given the corruption 
and unpopularity of Saleh’s regime, together with its 
unreliability as an ally in counter-terrorism operations 
against AQAP, it seems that the most sensible option 
is to simply end aid to his government and allow it 
to fall at the hands of the current wave of protests in 
Yemen.

One might object that such a move would instead
help AQAP by creating a power vacuum. This would 
certainly be a risk, but not if the West backs the 
Houthis, who are themselves opposed to Al-Qaeda, 
with the latter now having declared jihad against the
Houthis in an audio message posted on the Internet.
As Saeed Ali al-Shihri, the deputy leader of AQAP, 
puts it: ‘to our Sunni fellows in northern Yemeni 
provinces of Saada, Al- Jouf and Amran, we (AQAP) 
announced jihad (holy war) against Iranian-backed
Houthi Shiite advocates’. In this context, it should be
pointed out that there is no evidence that Iran is back-
ing the Houthi rebels. Even so, with Western support 
and guarantees for protection, the Houthis could well 
serve as a containment force, diverting AQAP’s at-
tention from waging international jihad and spreading
beyond Yemen into the Arabian Peninsula, since the 
group’s primary goal is to unite Yemen as an Islamist
state.

On the other hand, the US should end drone attacks 
in Yemen (where overt military intervention, as in So-
malia and Pakistan, undermines our own security in-
terests), whilst Western governments should make it 
clear to AQAP that any further aggression will be met 
with severe retaliation. Furthermore, if our govern-
ments are to win over the Houthis, who are at present 
resentful of Western support for Saleh, they should 
also put pressure on Saudi Arabia to stop conducting 
airstrikes against Houthis in Yemeni territory, a fact of 
which US officials have long been aware.

By adopting a strategy of containment as outlined, 
it does not follow that AQAP will be eradicated from 
Yemen, but we will at least be able to safeguard our 
security interests against any threats emanating from 
Islamist militants in that country. For too long, review
of policy towards Yemen has been neglected. A major
shift is desperately needed.

What to do about Yemen?

Yemen trying to explode

Freedom, 
Freedom... 
Could 
I have 
possibly 
tossed it 
here?



Netanyahu and other fears democracy 

will lead to chaos, bringing Islamists 

to power

By: Arieh O’Sullivan 

The Media Line

While touting its own 
democratic creden-
tials, Israel has been 
warning the world 
not to let experiments 

in democracy spread across the Middle 
East, lest Islamic fundamentalists are 
voted in.

“We don’t want to stay the only de-
mocracy in the Middle East. We would 
love to live in a neighborhood where all 
countries are democratic. But is it fea-
sible now?” Deputy Prime Minister Dan 
Meridor said in an interview with The 
Media Line.

An enormously popular revolt in 
Egypt has morphed into what appears 
to be an unofficial coup d’état, with the
army in control. Bahrain’s monarch has 
ruthlessly crushed a budding rebellion 
in its capital Manama. In Tunisia, public 
discontent succeeded in ousting its long-
time president, and a caretaker govern-
ment is trying to stabilize the country 
ahead of elections later this year.

In Yemen, President Ali Abdullah 
Saleh, who has been in power for 33 
years, blasted anti-government protest-
ers, saying “whoever wants to take the 
power, he must take it through the ballot 
boxes, not through chaos in streets.”

“We want democratization, but every-
one has to understand, especially Presi-
dent [Barack] Obama, that democracy 
is not just the rule of majority and free 
election,” said Uzi Dayan, a former Na-
tional Security Adviser.

“It’s not just: take off dictators and de-
mocracy will emerge from grass roots,” 
Dayan told The Media Line. “The en-
emy of this democratic revolution is the 
extremists because they are much more 
well organized.”

Israel has witnessed rays of democ-
racy emerge in the Arab world only to 
be disappointed when Islamist extrem-
ists take over. The U.S. insisted that 
the Palestinians hold free and fair par-
liamentary elections in 2006, a vote 
that the Hamas movement – an Islamist 
movement sworn to Israel’s destruction 
-- won.

In Lebanon, democratic elections 
have gradually led to Hizbullah’s con-
trol of the government. Last month, the 
Shiite Muslim movement forced Prime 
Minster Saad Hariri to step down and 
has named its own candidate to succeed 
him. Both Hamas and Hizbullah play 
democratic politics while controlling 
their own armies and conducting private 
foreign policy, Israel says.

More distantly, Israel lost one of its 

greatest regional allies in 1979 with the 
fall of the Shah when the world sup-
ported the Iranian revolution that led to 
a theocratic anti-Israel regime of ayatol-
lahs.

Israeli Prime Minister Binyamin Ne-
tanyahu told visiting American Jewish 
leaders on Wednesday that Israel hoped 
Egypt would emerge as a true democra-
cy, but that the government must prepare 
for the worst.

“Part of that preparation is to alert 
the leaders and policymakers around 
the world to the possible dangers that 
may lie ahead,” Netanyahu said. “No 
one knows what the future in Egypt will 
bring. People in Washington don’t know. 
People in Tehran don’t know… even 
columnists for The New York Times 
don’t know.”

Netanyahu’s comment was directed 
at New York Times columnist Thomas 
L. Friedman who wrote this week that
Israel was using the anti-government
demonstrations across the Arab world to
“score propaganda points” by spotlight-
ing its own democracy and stability.

Friedman also accused Netanyahu’s 
“out-of-touch, in-bred, unimaginative 
and cliché-driven” cabinet of siding with
Egypt’s “Pharaoh” and urging the U.S. 
not to dump the Egyptian leader and 
thus open the way there for democracy.

“Israel has very little to contribute to 
democracy building,” Friedman wrote.

Indeed, Israel had been so concerned 
fall of Mubarak’s stable rule would lead 
to a rupture in the peace treaty it dis-
patched Defense Minister Ehud Barak to 
Washington to urge them not to abandon 
the Egyptian leader.

Meridor, who is also Israel’s minister 
for intelligence and atomic energy, de-
fined the conditions necessary for de-
mocracy to flourish.

“Democracy is more than elections 
and this has to do with my basic rights, 
inalienable rights, that cannot be taken 
away from me; the right to vote, the 
right to speak my mind the right to co-
alesce with others the right to assemble. 
These are the basic tenants of democ-
racy,” Meridor said.

“Some people thought that if we al-

lowed free democratic elections the 
Palestinian society were going to have 
progress toward democracy and you got 
Hamas instead,” Meridor added.

Amos Gilad, director of political-mil-
itary affairs at Israel’s Defense Ministry, 
put it more bluntly.

“In the Middle East and the Arab 
world, there is no place for democracy,” 
said Gilad, a former chief intelligence 

officer for the Israel Defense Forces.
“Look around the Middle East: if there 
is a democratic process here, it will 
bring, for sure, hell.”

Speaking at the Herzliya conference 
on security and policy near Tel Aviv last 
week, Gilad assessed that the only place 
in the region where democracy had a 
real chance of taking root was Iran, a 
non-Arab nation.

Dayan said the path to democracy 
needed to be encouraged and nursed and 
this required cultural and educational 
processes in regional societies.

“A revolution toward democracy 
might go through a lot of crises, insta-
bility and even another dictatorship or 
an Islamic dictatorship which is much 
worse,” Dayan said. “But in the long run 
this democratic revolution can be exact-
ly what we are trying to achieve in this 
region, which is democracy and prosper-
ity for everyone.”
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Israel to World: Don’t be so fast to push 

democracy on Middle East

Huffington Post

Ratcheting up the pressure, 
President Barack Obama 
on Saturday said Moam-
mar Gadhafi has lost his
legitimacy to rule and 

urged the Libyan leader to leave power 
immediately.

It was the first time Obama has called
for Gadhafi to step down, coming after
days of bloodshed in Libya. Gadhafi
has vowed to fight to the end to keep his
four-decade grip on power in the North 
African country.

“When a leader’s only means of stay-
ing in power is to use mass violence 
against his own people, he has lost 
the legitimacy to rule and needs to do 
what is right for his country by leaving 
now,” the White House said in a state-
ment, summarizing Obama’s telephone 
conversation with German Chancellor 
Angela Merkel.

Until now, U.S. officials have held
back from such a pronouncement, in-
sisting it is for the Libyan people to de-
cide who their leader should be.

Secretary of State Hillary Rodham 
Clinton said Libyans “have made them-
selves clear.”

“Gadhafi has lost the confidence of
his people and he should go without 
further bloodshed and violence,” she 
said in a separate statement. “The Liby-
an people deserve a government that is 
responsive to their aspirations and that 
protects their universally recognized 
human rights.”

The administration upped its pressure 

a day after it froze all Libyan assets in 
the U.S. that belong to Gadhafi, his gov-
ernment and four of his children. The 
U.S. also closed its embassy in Libya 
and suspended the limited defense trade 
between the countries.

Clinton announced further sanctions 
Saturday, revoking visas for senior Lib-
yan officials and their immediate family
members. She said applications from 
these people for travel to the United 
States would be rejected.

Obama has been conferring with 
world leaders about the unrest in Lib-
ya. The administration is hoping that 
the world speaks with a single voice 
against Gadhafi’s violent crackdown on
protesters, and Obama is sending Clin-
ton to Geneva on Sunday to coordinate 
with foreign policy chiefs from several 
countries.

The U.N. Security Council met Sat-
urday to debate new sanctions against 
Libya but disagreed over a proposal to 
refer Gadhafi and his top lieutenants to
an international war crimes tribunal.

Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon 
wants immediate action to protect Liby-
an civilians. The U.N. chief was due in 
Washington on Monday for talks with 
Obama at the White House.

The administration has faced in-
creasing pressure to more forcefully 
condemn Gadhafi and explicitly call
for his ouster, as demanded by French 
President Nicolas Sarkozy. Witnesses 
in Libya said Gadhafi is arming civil-
ian supporters to set up checkpoints and 
roving patrols in Tripoli, the capital.

The U.S. held back, but its tone shift-

ed sharply Friday after Americans in 
Libya were evacuated to safety by ferry 
and a chartered airplane.

Shortly after, Obama signed an ex-
ecutive order outlining financial penal-
ties designed to pressure Gadhafi’s gov-
ernment into halting the violence. The 
order said that the instability in Libya 
constituted an “unusual and extraordi-
nary threat” to U.S. national security 
and foreign policy.

A nonviolent revolt against Gadhafi’s
government began Feb. 15 amid a wave 
of uprisings in the Arab world. Most of 
Libya’s eastern half is under the control 
of rebels. Witnesses say Gadhafi’s gov-
ernment has responded by shooting at 
protesters in numerous cities.

Meanwhile, Libya’s top envoy to the 
U.S. claimed that Gadhafi’s opponents

were rallying behind efforts to estab-
lish an alternative government led by 
a former Libyan minister. He said the 
international community should back 
the movement.

The claim by Ambassador Ali Aujali 
couldn’t be immediately verified and it
was unclear what support the “caretaker 
government” led by ex-Justice Minister 
Mustafa Abdel-Jalil commanded.

But Aujali said the U.S. and other 
countries could accelerate Gadhafi’s
exit by supporting Abdel-Jalil.

“He is a very honest man, a man with 
dignity,” Aujali told The Associated 
Press. “I hope this caretaker govern-
ment will get the support of Libyans 
and of the international community.”

The State Department said it had no 
knowledge of Abdel-Jalil’s effort.

By: William Alden

Huffington Post

Sharon James, co-owner of a 
carpet-cleaning company in 
the San Francisco Bay Area, 
thought her business was 
finally recovering from the

Great Recession.
After a difficult 2010, in which sales

dropped five percent, it seemed that
business at Stanley Steemer was start-
ing to pick up. Former customers came 
back. The spring-like weather in the 
community of San Leandro made peo-
ple more willing to spend money, she 
said. Her Stanley Steemer franchise, 
part of a larger company, was poised 
to benefit from a new advertisement on
national television. She planned to hire 
four new technicians in anticipation of 
extra business in the spring.

Then, oil prices soared.
“Every day that I see on the news 

that it’s gone up over a hundred dollars 
a barrel, I cringe,” James said. “That’s 
coming out of our profit line.”

Oil prices have spiked in recent 
weeks, as purchasers fear upheaval 
in the Middle East could disrupt the 
world’s supply. A higher oil price trans-
lates into higher gas prices for consum-
ers and higher transportation costs for 
businesses. Small businesses, which 
create 70 percent of the nation’s jobs, 
according to government estimates, 
have been hit especially hard.

Just as the economy has begun show-
ing signs that a real recovery is gather-
ing momentum, high fuel prices now 
threaten to impede progress. The price 
of a barrel of Brent crude, an industry 
benchmark, has risen 20 percent since 
the beginning of the year, going from 
about $95 to nearly $114. It’s the high-
est price since the fall of 2008, after a 
summer of record-high oil prices helped 
drag the economy into recession.

Every penny increase in the cost of a 
gallon of gas tears more than a billion 
dollars from the economy each year, 
experts say. It takes those dollars out of 
the hands of people who might spend 
them in their communities -- at restau-
rants and craft shops, or on the services 
of the local carpenter -- and sends them 
instead to large oil companies.

Given that consumer spending makes 
up roughly two-thirds of economic ac-
tivity, that’s a considerable concern: 
Recent surveys have shown marked 
improvement in so-called consumer 
confidence, but as the numbers increase
at the gas pump, so does worry about 
the future, sowing a new reluctance to 
spend.

“I don’t think the economy is go-
ing to contract, but it is going to cause 
consumers and business to rethink their 
spending plans and hiring for this year,” 
said Bernard Baumohl, chief global 
economist at the Economic Outlook 
Group, who until recently stood out as 
one of the more optimistic forecasters. 
“Uncertainty and instability will cast a 
big cloud.”

James’ carpet-cleaning company in 
the Bay Area has poured money into 
fuel in the weeks since protests began 
in the Middle East. Gasoline powers 
the eight trucks the business sends out 
daily and also the machines it uses to 
clean carpets, upholstery and hardwood 
floors. Each truck typically uses a full
tank of gas every day.

In January of 2010, the business’ fuel 
cost, its largest expense after payroll, 
was $4,966, James said. In January of 
this year, it was $6,572, an increase of 
32 percent. James dreads seeing Febru-
ary’s bill.

“I don’t even want to look at it for 
this February, to be quite honest,” she 
said. “We might not be able to expand 
the business.”

Her business currently offers a sea-
sonal discount of 15 percent. James 
said she is trying not to pass the higher 
fuel cost onto customers. But as the 
business makes other concessions -- 
such as not replacing its aging fleet of
trucks -- she might not have any other 
choice.

Middle East protests haven’t caused 
the major disruption in the world’s oil 
supply that investors fear, and Organi-
zation of Petroleum Exporting Coun-
tries has pledged to correct any short-

age. But as protests in Tunisia led to 
protests in Egypt, which led to protests 
in Bahrain, Lybia and elsewhere, unex-
pected events have been occurring dai-
ly. Even if supply isn’t affected, prices 
have risen on fears, and economists say 
the oil price is likely to stay high for 
some time.

“The middle east thing was some-
thing that -- I don’t think anybody saw 
that coming,” said Nigel Gault, chief 
U.S. economist at IHS Global Insight. 
“It’s a big, big threat to growth.”

Many businesses are still recovering 
from the crisis of 2008, when the price 
of a barrel Brent crude hit nearly $150. 
Joanne Gomez, manager of West Bay 
Plastics, a family-owned counter-top 
manufacturer in San Francisco, said 
her company saw weekly delivery costs 
increase to between $200 and $300 as 
the economy fell into recession. Those 
higher fees never came down, and 
Gomez now worries they’ll rise again.

“It’s only a matter of time,” she said. 
“For a small company to have over a 
thousand dollars in delivery charges a 
month, it kills you.”

Some businesses are already prepar-
ing to raise prices. Sherry Wuebben is 
a co-owner of St. Joseph Equipment, 
a distributor of agricultural and con-
struction machinery in La Crosse, Wis-
consin. Starting Monday, she said, she 
could raise delivery fees 10 percent.

“I know our customers are watch-
ing it just as we are,” she said. “Who’s 
prepared to make these kinds of adjust-
ments, these expenses you were not an-
ticipating?”

Even businesses that don’t transport 
goods have felt the squeeze. Michael 
Sinensky owns Village Pourhouse, a 
sports bar with four locations in the 
New York tri-state area. He’s seen the 
prices of all the goods he buys from 
vendors rise between three and five
percent in the last month or so, he said. 
He blames the rising price of oil.

“The manufacturers have to pay more 
to get their stuff to Cisco, and Cisco, the 
wholesaler, has to pay more to get their 
stuff to me, the small business owner,” 
he said. “Obviously manufacturers and 
wholesalers have to make their money 
back some way, so they’re raising their 
prices on me.”

The oil price sends shock-waves 
globally. Even a small supply disrup-
tion could catapult the price. Saudi Ara-
bia produces 12 percent of the world’s 
oil. Iran produces 5.3 percent. Kuwait 
produces 3.2 percent. Algeria and Ly-
bia each produce 2 percent. All of those 
countries have been hit by protests in 
recent weeks, prompting fears that so-
cial strife will interfere with the work 
of extracting and refining oil.

One of the most promising areas of 
the economic growth, the technology 
sector, could be especially hard-hit.

As oil becomes more expensive, so 
does the cost of transporting consumer 
electronics from factories in East Asia 
and the price of the raw materials used 
in manufacturing the latest must-have 
gadgets. Both companies and consum-
ers are expected to feel the pinch: Firms 
will likely pass along costs by raising 
prices on laptops, cellphones and other 
devices, dissuading consumers, already 
reeling from the recession, from up-
grading to the latest models on offer 
from Silicon Valley.

Experts predict sagging demand, 
coupled with the costs of ballooning oil 
prices, may prompt high-tech firms to
scale back their investment in research 
and development.

“I assume the oil price hikes would 
be passed through to end users,” ING 
chief economist Tim Condon told IDG. 
“Activity would slow because con-
sumers wouldn’t be parting with their 
money. Demand would go down, you’d 
see unwanted inventory accumulating, 
and you’d see product cutbacks and 
employment effects.”

Small business owners, meanwhile, 
watch the news obsessively. Events 
halfway around the world have become 
local forces, already eroding their bot-
tom lines. The price of oil has become 
an index of worry.

“Every day that it goes up is an add-
ed burden to us,” said James, who runs 
the carpet-cleaning business. “It’s wait 
and see.”

Oil prices squeeze 

small businesses

as transportation 

costs rise

Libya protests: Obama says Muammar 

Gaddafi must ‘Leave Now’

A
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What is your opinion on delaying 
presidential elections as a way of end-
ing the political deadlock in Yemen? 
Firstly the delaying of the presidential 
elections by two years in 2009 was un-
constitutional and this was admitted by 
some of the ruling party leaders in a 
recent seminar I attended at the Sheba 
Tower Hotel. If we try to delay the elec-
tions again it will not help at all. We have 
a new initiative for the elections made up 
of nine points but no will one listen to 
us.

How do you evaluate the current situ-
ation in Yemen politically, economi-
cally, socially and security-wise?
The situation is miserable. In Sa’ada the 
conflict is still raging also the southern
movement situation still hasn’t settled 
down and the economic situation is mis-
erable. Most of the citizens in our coun-
try live in miserable conditions. One 
feels sorry when he walks in the streets 
of the capital and finds people crowding
over garbage dumps. From the point of 
view of security if anyone wants to kill 
his opponent he only has to come to the 
capital, how ridiculous is that?

In the past Abdurahman Al-Jafri, 
head of your party demanded the ne-
cessity to ‘change the ruling system’ 
could you explain what meant he 
meant by that demand? 
In 1997 we presented an alternative sys-
tem of governance, we didn’t see any 
point in applying direct rule over the 
whole country especially considering the 
grievances of the Southern Separatists. 
We called for a decentralized system but 
no one would listen to us. However, our 
voice will be always loud and the first
important thing is to set on the dialogue 
table, then we will agree upon the sys-
tem way of ruling either a parliamentary 
or presidential. We don’t see any real 
change in our country unless they adopt 
the proportional system.

One of the big leaders in the ruling 
party said to me that Ali Abdullah 
Saleh could hold a symbolic position 
where he could be a supervisor or 

public mentor in order to let him to 
stay. In your opinion what does that 
mean?
Sharing and talking in general are no 
longer helpful in our country. After that 
the president can stay as a king, or what-
ever you want, as long as the basics are 
correct.  

In the RAY opposition party we see 
that the presidential system is best in 
Yemen, for more than one reason, but 
we don’t insist on it and if the majority 
chooses the parliamentary system then 
we will be with them.

It was suggested to divide the country 
to five states. Why do you insist on the
decentralization between the north 
and the south? Why would Yemen be 
divided into three or five states?
We introduced the complete reforming 
project in November 2005. We refer in 
that project to a composite country as a 
solution. The composite country is po-
litically known as the decentralization or 
federal system. We hope that the project 
can be discussed with others and to agree 
upon its existence. But when we see the 
southern separation, which has risen 
since 2007, we understand what is hap-
pening in the south and what can put out 
the fire. We, the party, developed in 2008
a proposal that Yemen should be divided 
in to five states, with Sana’a as the po-
litical capital and Aden as the trading 
capital. But no one listens to our voice. 
Now the southern call for separation is 
increasing and it is getting dangerous.

How we should divide the country in 
to four or five states can be left to spe-
cialist, but we still need to bear in mind 
that it is better for the south to be split in 
to two states for two reasons:

First reason: There was an indepen-
dent state in the south and no one can 
deny that. The protesters are calling for 
their country, so the state solution is a 
good alternative to the separation idea.

Second Reason: Even if the decen-
tralization happened then the south itself 
would be split into two or three units. 
Also the north can be divided into two 
or three units. Taiz could be a unit with 
Hodeida and some of the governorate 

beside it, another unit Sana’a, with the 
remainder another unit. Then it would 
be divided into states that would do the 
same purpose. However, at the end we 
will leave this job to the economists and 
technicians to decide themselves.

Do you think that the ruling party will 
enter the election alone? And if so how 
would it deal with it?
Despite all the noises that have been 
made within the ruling party, personally, 
I don’t expect that that they will go it 
alone. They are rescheduling their steps 
and you know that they are looking for 
a way out. I imagine that if the ruling 
party did go it alone it would be suicide 
and would increase problems rather than 
resolve them.

The demonstration that the JMP 
threatened have already started at 
Sana’a University and Taiz. Will this 
force the ruling party, in your opinion, 
to obey the JMP’s demands or at least 
to give in to compromise?
When people go on to the streets as a 
movement then they will have an impact 
over the actions in the country. The Tuni-
sian experience is clear evidence of that 
and what is happening today in Egypt 
and other Arab countries.

We shouldn’t underestimate the dem-
onstrators. There is a chance things may 
get out of hand. Neither the ruling party 
nor the opposition has control of it. The 
people are the real weapon of change but 
this weapon should be under a reason-
able authority or political power. If peo-
ple just go out in the streets with no guid-
ance, then it will be a dangerous thing.

What are the compromises that the 
opposition parties and the authority 
could present to solve the crisis?
The country is ours it doesn’t belong to 
the ruling party alone, nor the opposi-
tion parties. It belongs to all of us and 
we, as a political power, should be the 
directors and guiders of the people. We 
should find the point where we can solve
arguments and stop holding people up 
for criticism and feel the responsibility. 
I think the country no longer needs small 
projects and agreements for the elections 
or the supreme committee of elections. 
We should agree upon a modern proj-
ect to build a modern Yemen. What we 
and the opposition parties and the ruling 
party already have is enough dialogue to 
take the country out of crises. But there 
is no political administration to execute 
that. 

Do you think what happened in Tuni-
sia can be repeated in Yemen?
Sure, there are not any obstacles. But 
we are afraid of becoming like Soma-
lia, which is the worst-case scenario. 
Personally I believe we should think 
together, the ruling party and the op-
position parties, and agree upon com-
plete reparation, which I mentioned in 
the nine points earlier. That will avoid 
us becoming like Libya. Then we have 
two options either to be like Tunisia or 
Somalia. The Tunisian situation is better, 
but if we aim to be like them, then we 
have a chance of being only like Somalia 
and Yemen will face a horrible situation. 
So if we open that door I think it can be 
closed. We still have the chance, the rul-
ing party and the opposition, to avoid 
entering that dark tunnel.

Do you think that the system will fall 
apart within the next two years, as 
some political observers predict?
Views differ from one analyst to another, 
but I don’t think that the system can stay 
for long if it maintains its stubborn view 
that Yemen doesn’t have any problems, 
and continues with symbolic gestures. 
About the timing, it may be two years, 
or sooner or later. The important thing is 
that if the system stays as it is, we will 
certainly face a coming disaster.

What is your opinion about the dem-
onstrations that are happening to-
day?
Surely the people are the tools for 
change. It is better that the crowd goes 
and changes the system for themselves 
than remain chained in the coming 
years.

Some academics suggest that democ-
racy is bound and has become tired 
in Yemen, which it is now in its dying 
stages. What is your opinion about 
that?
Democracy in our country just a formal-
ity, as you and I know. If we look at the 
elections and the parliament, then you 
and I know how it has been dealt with, 
how public money is spent, and con-
sciences are bought. So democracy is 
only a formality here because the basis is 
not right. It is no wonder that democracy 
has declined.

What about the dialogue that was 
asked for? Why it is closed? From 
your point of view, who is undermin-
ing it, the ruling party or the JMP?
I can say that it is a joint responsibility, 
because we follow what happens behind 
the scenes. In the background they are 
scheming against each other. I don’t want 
to accuse anyone in particular. Since the 
ruling party and the JMP have appointed 
themselves as the guardians of Yemen, 
we can say that it is a joint responsibility 
of the two parties. But the ruling party is 
the one who must take a large part of the 
responsibility, because it owns the keys 
of the process. They can walk in the true 
path, create a true base and follow the 
national path. And as I have said, the rul-

ing party owns everything. But we the 
opposition don’t have anything.

What prevented you from joining the 
JMP or any other group?
There are no obstacles except that we 
have our own opinions. We sometimes 
are closer or further away from the oth-
ers. We had a dialogue with the ruling 
party a year ago, but we didn’t find any
acceptance of our views. And we have a 
lot of common positions with our broth-
ers in the JMP. We met with them fre-
quently before, and we wanted to reach 
an agreement or true union with them.

What is your attitude of the Southern 
Movement?
We sympathize a lot with them since 
they started demanding their rights, and 
the ruling party did not listen to them 
until they called for the separation. We 
are not with the separatists. We present a 
civilized alternative, which is to reform 
the political system in our country, and 
to adopt a system of decentralization. 
However, we don’t mock the Southern 
Movement or underestimate their efforts 
or good will. Maybe they went towards 
separation when they realized that the 
system in Sana’a does not deal with 
them seriously. The real problem is that 
the southerners do not have a fair posi-
tion in the politics of Yemen. Partnership 
in the wealth of the country does not ex-
ist, which is surely unacceptable.

With all due respect to the prime min-
ster, the real matter is that we realize who 
rules the country. When you know who 
the people in power are in the country, 
then you will find that the south doesn’t
have any place in the structures of power 
at all. However, I say again that we are 
not with the separatists. We are for a so-
lution that preserves Yemen in a united, 
but decentralized way.

The Southern Movement is divided 
into seven parts and many say that 
they cannot agree upon anything. 
How do you evaluate the current situ-
ation in the south now?
We shouldn’t under any circumstances 
underestimate the Southern Movement 
at the current moment, no matter how 
varied the leaders are and the variety of 
visions they hold. The goals of the peo-
ple in the south are born through suffer-
ing, and their rights and demands should 
be respected.

What about Al-Qaeda? The ruling 
party has said that its reach has wid-
ened to include Shabwa, Marib and 
other places? Do you think that Al-
Qaeda exists in Yemen? Especially 
since we know that some who call 
themselves Al-Qaeda are from camps 
in Abyan and other places, where they 
have had the authority’s physical sup-
port and protection?
I agree with you that Al-Qaeda has been 
exaggerated in Yemen. It has become a 
bogey man, maybe used by the authori-
ties to show that the authorities will pro-
tect the country and foreign interests 
from Al-Qaeda. Actually, I think that Al-
Qaeda is not that big and they are only 
of limited numbers in Yemen. Once they 
were trained by the country’s organiza-
tions, and the system was satisfied with
it and used them to solve some political 
matters between us Yemenis.

Do you think that the peaceful South-
ern Movement will turn to violence, 
and how disastrous would the results 
be to the whole country?
If the Southern Movement and the 
Houthis and the opposition parties in Ye-
men are not listened to, and are not in-
cluded within a true and serious national 
dialogue to find an exit to the crisis, then
the violence will start. All feel injustice 
in all their areas of life which they will 
express by using weapons.

Do you have some last words to con-
clude this interview?
The important thing that I can say to 
President Ali Abdullah Saleh, the man 
who we either love or hate, is he can still 
find a way to get the country out of the
current crisis if he is faithful and finds
the political will.

We have to have an inclusive national 
dialogue and agree upon a true and natu-
ral coexistence to make a real change in 
the country. And I say to all the parties 
and political powers in Yemen, that the 
current situation is so sensitive that we 
should omit narrow political interests. 
Yemen’s interests are beyond all other 
small interests.

Mohsin Mohammed Bin Fareed is the secretary general of the Sons of Yemen 
(RAY), a fringe opposition party that dates back to the 1950s and calls for 
a decentralised federal government in Yemen. On Saturday Feb. 19th Bin 
Fareed said that dialogue with the government “has become a waste of time”. 
“The solution to these problems is the departure of the regime,” he told a 
news conference in Aden. It was the first time an opposition party has publicly
called for the ouster of president Saleh.

Mohsen Mohammad Bin Fareed was born in Shabwa and is from the Awal-
iq tribe. He earned a BA in economics and political science in 1969 from Cairo 
University and an M.A. in the same specialization from the U.S.A. in 1973. He 
has five children, three daughters, two sons, and has two grandsons.

The Yemen Times’ Mohammad Bin Sallam, met Bin Fareed and conducted 
the following interview in Sana’a.

Mohsin Mohammed Bin Fareed

Mohsin Mohammed Bin Fareed, RAY opposition party chairman, on the political state of Yemen

“Most of the citizens in our country live
in miserable conditions.”
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ExecuTrain/
E g y B y t e 
institute in 
Sana’a has 
granted the 

first ITIL Expert certifi-
cate in Yemen to Tawfik
Hunaish, IT manager in
the Yemeni Commercial 
Bank.

The institute had launched training in IT Governance for the first time
in Yemen. This field grants ITIL Expert certificate that owned intellec-
tually to OGC, British (Organization), in collaboration with Egyptian
expert Mostafa Al-Shami, EGYBYTE training manger.

The certificate provides learners with experience and ability to imple-
ment best practices in the IT process, according to Al-Shami.

“Many companies seek to provide this certificate for their employees.
The certificate requires a success in six levels,” he said.

“This achievement came after agreements between us and several
leading companies and banks that seek distinction for their employees
and obtaining a quality certificate in the information technology,” Al-
Shami said.

Mostafa Al-Shami, ITIL expert said that the ITIL stands for IT 
Infrastructure Library and it is a public framework that includes 
the best practices in the field of IT Service Management. It divided
the IT Service lifecycle into five stages which are Service Strategy,
Service Design, Service Transition, Service Operation and Contin-
ual Service Improvement. The latest version of the ITIL is the cur-
rent one V3 which was released at 2007. But its history goes back to
the year 1989 at England.

EGYBYTE has been accredited as a worldwide ATO (Accred-
ited Training Organization) for ITIL v3 and CPDE (Certified Pro-
cess Design Engineer) in 2009. EGYBYTE provides its clients with
ITSM training and consultation to increase their productivity and
governance.

For myself as an AT (Accredited Trainer)  I have delivered ITIL v3
courses to more than 100 attendees in Yemen in 2010 and 2011 through 
EXECUTRAIN’s Excellent Facilities and there will be more in the fu-
ture. The Yemeni IT market is now mature enough to learn and imple-
ment ITIL v3 best practices to increase efficiency,  effectiveness and
productivity in a standardized way and that is why some big organiza-
tions in Yemen have asked to implement ITIL v3 best practices in them
in preparation to ISO/IEC 20000 certification.

Eng. Tawfik Hunaish has taken all the ITIL v3 Expert track with me
in EXECUTRAIN in Yemen and EGYBYTE in Egypt and now he is the
first ITIL v3 Expert in Yemen. He enjoyed ITIL v3 as he knew from his
position as the IT Manager in Yemen Commercial Bank that his bank
needs ITIL v3 best practices to meet today and future challenges easily.
He was one of my best attendees in the past and now he is one of my
best friends and his next step is ISO/IEC 20000 training to help his or-
ganization to acheive this international ITSM quality standard. I hope to
meet many other yemeni people like Eng. Tawfik who is very promising
and ready to build new future for new Yemen.

Ahmed Jafar, IT manager at ExecuTrain said that the training com-
pany “ExecuTrain” tries to achieve high quality of service by provid-
ing international training programs and be the first in conducting such
programs based on our Vision “Remaining the leading training services
provider in the market, making customers satisfaction our top priority
by applying high quality standards to our services” to achieve our Mis-
sion “To be a key player in the deployment of knowledge and technol-

ogy”.

One of the programs that
we have conducted and for
the first time in Yemen was
ITIL. The awareness of tar-
geted market, specifically who
works in the IT department,
was high and striving to learn

such new standards and best
practices that will help them
enhance, improve, and de-
velop their management and
work environment. We sense
and measure our achievement
when we see trainees from
different companies start to
adopt and implement what

they have learned in their companies and make a difference. We also
feel proud when we see a trainee, such as Mr. Tawfik Hunaish, continue
in the learning path and acquire an international certificate and be the
first in Yemen.

Tawfik Hunaish, IT manager in the Yemeni Commercial Bank who
was the first one In Yemen to obtain ITIL Expert certificate, said that
this experience had added many things to him.

“Now, I’m able to implement what I had studied in this institute. The
training gave me comprehensive study about information technology in
the short time,” Hunaish said.

He indicated that he studied many different lessons related to the in-
formation technology such as IT Project framework, Change manage-
ment and event management etc…

“Professionally, I had learnt from this training how to organize my
work well, moreover, I had learnt about the importance of manage-
ment,” he said.

“Continuing progress is the basis of success and distinction.”

Huniash obtains the first ITIL Expert certificate
in Yemen through ExecuTrain

Eng. Ahmed Jafar
Eng. Tawfik Hunaish

Mr. Mostafa Al-Shami
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By: Sadeq Al-Wesabi

T
he Women’s National 

Committee (WNC) issued 

its fourth five-year plan
on Feb. 22nd, that aims to 

empower Yemeni women
in economic, social, educational, cul-
tural and political fields.

The plan seeks to increase the rate
of female employment to 30 percent
over the next five years. The plan also
aims to train 15,000 women and pro-
vide them with financial support and
jobs opportunities, as well as open new
doors for female entrepreneurs to start
their own businesses. The plan endeav-
ors to integrate women into the job
market and increase their competitive-
ness in applying for top positions.

Hooria Mashoor, head of the WNC 

said during a press conference last
Tuesday, that all previous plans relat-
ing to women have focused solely on
issues of health and education, because 

women working in these fields are con-
sidered socially acceptable.

Mashoor told the Yemen Times that
the new plan attempts to integrate
women into four of the most promis-
ing economic fields in Yemen, includ-
ing fisheries, agriculture, tourism and
startup industrial projects. She also
stressed the importance of education,
describing it as “a cornerstone of wom-
en’s success.”

“We cannot empower women eco-
nomically or politically if they do not
have access to a proper education,” she
said.

Mashoor indicated that the last three 

five-year plans were not implemented
as required. She said that the gov-
ernment authorities involved lacked
skilled employees which negatively af-
fected the implementation of previous
plans.

“Corruption and unskilled employ-
ees in these sectors put obstacles in the
way of the success of these plans. We

don’t suffer from a financial crisis in
Yemen, but from a lack of honest and
professional government employees,”
she explained.

“In some government sectors, em-
ployees have been chosen only for po-
litical reasons. Those sectors don’t hire 

qualified people who can work well
and implement these plans,” she said.

She expressed her fears about cur-
rent events and the unstable political
climate in Yemen that, according to
her, will hinder implementing the plan.
“If there is no political stability in the
coming days, the plan will be imped-
ed,” she said.

Hana’a Howedi, executive director
of the WNC said that many field teams
have worked on this plan for months,
including the work of different minis-
tries and officials.

In the education sector, Howedi said
that the plan endeavors to increase
girls’ enrollment in schools to 95 per-
cent by 2015, and augment scholarship
programs for female students attending
university.

According to the Howedi, the plan
also aims to reduce the rate of maternal 

mortality, increase the use of family
planning methods, and expand sanita-
tion services.

In the legal and political arena,
Howedi said that the plan aims at
amending discriminatory language in
32 Yemeni laws. “In addition, the plan
will establish special departments to
help Yemeni female lawyers and liti-
gators into the courts to argue for their 

rights,” she said.

There are also attempts at curtail-
ing violence against women. Howedi
indicated that one of the objectives of
the plan is the building of 10 special
houses for battered women, and the
establishing new departments in police
stations to receive domestic violence
reports.

By: Ali Saeed

T
he Yemeni government
will seek financial aid
from donors at the Friends 

of Yemen conference pur-
portedly to go ahead at at

the end of March in Riyadh. Some of
these funds are needed to implement
President Saleh’s directive on recruit-
ing university graduates, according to
Yemen’s Ministry of Civil Service and
Insurance.

The Yemeni government hires around
10,000 graduates out of 30,000 who
finish each year from universities and
colleges in Yemen. With the wave of
social unrest sweeping the Arab world
this year, Saleh has instructed the gov-
ernment to increase the number of pub-
lic sector opportunities for graduates.

Nabeel Shamsan, Deputy Minister
of the Civil Service, stated on Feb. 9 to
Al-Motamar.net, the mouthpiece of the
ruling party, that his ministry “started
the arrangements for creating a youth
support fund to support job seekers
and propose 50,000 job positions to be
implemented during 2011.” This would
provide jobs for over 25 percent of the
192,000 job applicants registered at the
ministry, according to Shamsan.

He explained that the government
is looking for financial resources to
implement the program this year, and
the government hopes that donors dur-
ing the Riyadh conference will be able
to contribute.

In President Saleh’s dual-chamber
emergency speech to Parliament and
the Shura Council on Feb. 2, he empha-
sized the role of donors to assist Yemen
in providing youth with employment
benefits.

“We will undertake comprehensive
reforms… accommodating graduates 

from universities, colleges and institu-
tions for recruitment either in the pub-
lic, mixed or private sector, and I call
on donors who will meet in the Riyadh

conference to create a youth support
fund,” he said.

Saleh said that Yemen has not re-
ceived most of the money the donors
promised to Yemen at the 2009 London
conference. Yet he said, “Now we sug-
gest to the Riyadh Friends of Yemen
Conference, the creation of a fund to 

finance projects in Yemen to reduce
unemployment and in order to save the
youth from extremism.”

Dr. Mohammad Jubran, professor of
economics at the University of Sana’a,
told the Yemen Times last week that
Saleh’s proposed reforms included an
initiative of hiring 50,000 job appli-
cants will cost around USD 2.3 billion.

He pointed out that the announce-
ment of this expenditure came in Febru-
ary after the 2011 budget had been set.
The 2011 budget deficit which was pre-
dicted to be USD 1.4 billion will now
increase to USD 3.7 billion because of
the new initiatives.

Ali Al-Wafi, a Yemeni economist
with 25 years experience in Yemen’s
economy and is former chairman of the
financial committee at the parliament,
told the Yemen Times that budget defi-
cits have became common in Yemen
due to overspending on unplanned de-
cisions outside the budget framework.
He added that additional funds outside 

of planned budgets from 2004 to 2010
have exceeded USD 14 billion.

Abdo Al-Saadi, 36, who studied ac-
countancy and graduated in 2001, has
been registered as seeking employment
at the Ministry of Civil Service since
2003. He told the Yemen Times that he
hopes the government is serious about
implementing this pledge, as he and
many other job applicants have been
waiting for employment for up to ten
years.

Al-Saadi said that since his gradu-
ation he has worked as an accountant
in short-term jobs in the private sector,
“but the problem is that none of these
jobs last longer than a year.”

New five-year plan to empower
Yemeni women

Saleh to ask Friends of
Yemen to pay for employing
Yemeni graduates

The fourth five-year plan devised by Women National Committee aims to provide 15000 Yemeni women with financial
support, training and jobs opportunities.
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Khaled Alanhami

Yemen is a conservative Islamic 
country. Our traditions and culture 
don’t allow such kinds of friendships. 
However, these days it’s easy to see such 
friendships and as young people we have 
to hold on to our beliefs and stop these 
new mentalities of having undesired 
friendships. 

Noha Yazeed

In Yemen, the word friendship in such 
relationships is assumed not to be 
genuine.  I prefer to give it a name like 
colleague that is more accurate. In the 
end friends or colleagues are probably 
the same thing but at least the word 
colleague carries less weight to people.

Wala’a Almaktari

As far as I’m concerned, no friendship 
can exist between a man and a woman 
due to human nature. Moreover, this 
kind of relationship isn’t considered in 
our conservative society. In Islam it is 
forbidden, Prophet Mohammed (PBUH) 
said men and women must be separated 
in order to avoid Satan’s footsteps.

Bachir Salim

Well, in Yemeni society people always 
think	
�     there	
�     is	
�     something	
�     fishy	
�     in	
�     such	
�    
friendships even if they are pure and 
genuine.

Nadia Al-Jabry

It’s	
�     difficult	
�     to	
�     have	
�     and	
�     keep	
�     such	
�    
friendships because of society. 
Most of the time, people will end up 
misunderstanding the girl in such 
a situation. Another thing is male 
mentality, especially Arab, it is twisted. 
They end up misinterpreting open 
friendship with something else.

Jamal Sultan

Yemeni society views such friendships 
as shameful and considers it impossible 
to have honest male-female friendships. 
In fact the society looks down on such 
friendships.

Ibrahim Hofaid       

Male-female friendships in Yemen are 
something that rarely happens. And if 
there is such a friendship, it’s one that 
will be secretive through phone or online 
chatting. Women, especially young 
women, seek men to be their friends only 
if they believe they’ll be their husbands 
in the future. On the other hand, some 
men look for temporary friendship just 
to pass time while others hope it will last. 
I believe all this happens because of the 
social barriers in our society.

Samira Lardhi

I would say such friendships can be 
possible for people who have been 
outside Yemen and have adopted so-
called ‘open minds’. But for Yemenis 
who are born and live in Yemen, I don’t 
think it’s possible.

Aamer Mohmmed  Al-Dbyani

Friendship between females and males 
is viewed as strange in Yemeni society. 
But in my opinion, it is not dangerous 
or as hazardous as people think. These 
friendships are common in many 
countries. Many girls have boyfriends 
and many boys have girlfriends who are 
just friends in a respectful manner. 

Hanan Ali

In my opinion, a girl in our society can 
have and keep friendships with a guy 
whereas a guy cannot. A guy will end up 
misunderstanding an honest friendship 
with something else.

The advantages of planting trees

Experience, a requirement or obstacle against job seekers?

 Next Week’s Question: 

How do social networks like Facebook and 

Twitter have an impact on people?

Follow this section for a new question every week and feel free to 
reply with your answers or feedback by sending an e-mail to 
ytyouth@gmail.com
So this is your chance to share your humorous stories, poems or 
opinions with other young readers!

Youth Talk
Compiled by Mahmood Al-Matari and Safiya Al-Jabry

In this new section we talk to young people about 

their concerns, hopes and dreams. Every week we hit 

the streets and share what young people have to say 

right here.

 This week’s question:

What are your views regarding male-

female friendships in the Yemeni society?

A child works in his family construction business in Sana’a. Yemen’s population is characterised by 

its youth bulge where around 60 percent of the population is below 16 years old. This causes a high 

dependency rate on adults which because of poverty children are forced to work. According to UNICEF 

reports in 2008, more than 10 percent of Yemen’s workforce are children.

 YT Photo by Amira Al-Sharif

By: Shamsan Dabwan Saeed

shamsan@blumail.org

T
alking about trees and 

green lands is not a mod-

ern idea or the output of 

advanced technology. The 

idea of taking care of and 

planting trees was mentioned hundreds 

of years ago. Islam puts great stress 

on the planting of trees for their vari-

ous benefits. Planting trees makes us
live a healthy and pleasant life. They 

play a vital role in maintaining the 

balance of the ecosystem. Trees have 

their benefits not only in supporting
life, but they are considered an effec-

tive tool for removing various kinds of 

impurities from our atmosphere. In ad-

dition to their environmental benefits,
there are also social benefits. Here let
us go through these benefits, but after
we discuss some benefits of trees in
general.

Trees are a tool used by lovers to 

change and convey the meaning of 

love, a place where you can protect 

yourself from the heat of the sun, and a 

place for those who are suffering psy-

chological distress. The tree is a sym-

bol of optimism that creates happiness 

for everyone. Birds proudly sing on 

their swinging boughs, humans take 

rest under their shade, breath its clean 

air, and smell their charming flowers.
Trees are a symbol of humility and 

beauty. Tree means life in words. So 

humans should plant more and more 

trees to improve and decorate their life 

due to their undeniable profits. The ad-

vantages of tree are uncountable.

First of all, let me shed some lights 

on the benefits of trees from the per-
spective of general and psychologi-

cal health. Advanced research has 

revealed that trees have an impact on 

improving the psychological health 

of those who are suffering from psy-

chological stress, such as anxiety dis-

order and depression. This is attained 

merely through visiting greenery. A 

Norwegian study states that “about 60 

percent of patients who have psycho-

logical problems, overcome an anxiety 

disorder and increase their self-confi-

dence in new situations by visiting 

gardens for three hours a week.” So 

most people in Yemen who have a 

bad mood or family problems chew 

qat in gardens alone or with a group 

of his friends. An American study 

has revealed that planting more trees 

decreases the causes of asthma. The 

study states that cases of asthma de-

creased about 25 percent where more 

trees were planted.

Trees mean life itself for humans. 

They are the food, drink, clothes and 

house. They are considered one of the 

most important fundamentals for hu-

man life. So planting trees has its ben-

efits not only for humans, but for the
environment itself.

Planting trees plays an important role

in creating a good environment for liv-

ing on this earth. First of all, planting 

trees removes excess amounts of car-

bon dioxide and air pollutants present 

in the atmosphere, such as sulfur di-

oxide, ozone and nitrogen oxide. They 

give us oxygen that is required for life. 

Second, trees help in controlling the 

climate. This is done through moder-

ating the effects of sun, wind and rain. 

They moderate the temperature of the 

summer by providing shade and act as 

windbreaks in winter. Reducing soil 

erosion is another benefit of planting
trees. They bind the soil with their 

roots, preventing the soil being washed 

away in rainstorms and floods. Third,
absorbing noise is another advantage 

of planting trees. They decrease noise 

to a great extent.

Fourth, planting trees plays an im-

portant role in flood water management
and in providing clean drinking water. 

In some rural areas of Taiz, people 

depend on rain water flowing in from
surrounding plots of land and captured 

in dams. They plant grass around the 

dams as away to purify the water. 

Trees also moderate flood hazards,
by allowing the rainwater to percolate 

into the soil instead of running over it. 

Planting more and more trees helps in
filtering water to make it clean. Forests
and plant cover naturally slows the 

runoff of rainwater, thereby filtering it.
Once slowed, rainwater seeps down to 

refill underground reservoirs. In other

words, the environmental advantages 

are not the only benefits of planting
trees, there are also social profits.

Planting trees draws an aesthetic
picture of society. Humans feel serene,
peaceful, rested and tranquil in a grove 

of trees. Trees are used as ornaments in 

houses, schools, hospitals and offices.
They are living ornaments that arouse 

happiness in humanity. Even though 

trees may be private property, their 

size often makes them part of the com-

munity as well. Because trees occupy 

considerable space, planning them 

benefits both you and your neighbors.
With proper selection and mainte-

nance, trees can enhance and function 

on one property without infringing on 

the rights and privileges of neighbors. 

City trees often serve several architec-

tural and engineering functions. They 

provide privacy, emphasize views, or 

screen out objectionable views. They 

reduce glare and reflection. They di-
rect pedestrian traffic. They provide
a background to and soften, comple-

ment, or enhance architecture.

I feel that what I have mentioned is 

something known to everyone, but I 

write as a way of remaining ourselves 

of the great advantages of planting 

trees. It is time to plant trees to deco-

rate our country, to get happy and to 

create a balance in the ecosystem. So 

planting trees is a desired religious 

task and a national duty that falls on 

the shoulders of everyone in Yemen.

By: Mohammed Hamoud Ali

mohammeddeebo@yahoo.com

“Nothing impairs the dignity of a per-
son so much as not being able to find

work.”
—Nelson Mandela

Y
oung people, including 

fresh graduates, often 

have trouble getting a job 

because they don’t have 

experience. So youth who 

are first-time job seekers, look at the
requirement for experience as a kind of 

stumbling-block, like other obstacles 

put before them by either government 

or private institutions. That is, these 

institutions shrug off their responsibili-

ties toward the youth when they don’t 

offer proper job opportunities to them, 

assist them in the complexities of liv-

ing, and help them stand as better seeds 

for economic and social development in 

our country. Is experience an absolute 

requirement, or just a mere obstacle 

against job seekers?

Experience means that any job ap-

plicant should have some highly sought 

after qualifications, a condition that’s
being looked at in an utterly exagger-

ated way. For institutions, this is a basic 

requirement and allows them to accept 

applicants, who seek to work for them, 

or drive them away as the number of job 

applicants continues to increase. It has 

become as a routine tool for institutions 

to get rid of applicants.

Businessmen, when announcing a 

job vacancy, state some acceptable edu-

cational and technical requirements, but 

we are dumb-founded when we come 

across an additional condition, work 

experience. What is far worse, is that 

this experience should be not less than 

five years in the required field. As a re-

sult, this makes applicants who are new 

graduates highly depressed.

Ahmed Qasim Al-Higri, an accoun-

tancy graduate from 2005-2006, indi-

cated that he applied for an accountancy 

job at a medical company. He applied
and passed all the tests, but when inter-

viewed, he was told that experience was 

a requirement for him to work for them 

as an accountant. He ended up working
for YG Insurance Company, which is 

not in his field.
If we look deeply to try and figure out

the reasons behind this serious prob-

lem, the absence of a work law, in my 

viewpoint, is a major one. In our soci-

ety, there is no law to organize the em-

ployment system. This law, if it existed, 

would certify what jobs require experi-

ence from others. But we can witness 

nowadays that all announced job va-

cancies required experience, and rather 

a long one. As can be noted in some 

newspapers and job websites, some 

companies announce their need for five
to seven positions and experience is a 

requirement, where at most they offer 

two or three positions to fresh gradu-

ates. I suggest that a work law would 

help measure and organize the employ-

ment system, and give more chances to 

young people who are unemployed. As 

a result, unemployment would decline 

and young graduates would get a chance 

to build up their society.

Another benefit of this law would be
that fresh graduates would not be nega-

tively exploited. They should not be 

‘employed’ for no pay unless they are 

volunteers. Mohammad Ali Mansoor 

Al-Zaeem, a fresh graduate with a bach-

elor in English language, said “some in-

stitutes to which I applied for teaching, 

made an absolute condition that I had to 

teach one course without payment so as 

to acquire experience.”

As a result of the requirement of ex-

perience by government and private in-

stitutions, a large number of graduates 

increases the rate of unemployment in 

our country.

Abdulrahman Al-Huthaifi, assistant
professor of English Language at Taiz 

University said “experience is a world-

wide requirement, but it shouldn’t be 

misused as a means to prevent gradu-

ates from getting jobs. Rather, it should 

be understood as another qualification
which an applicant should be paid more 

for.” He added that in Yemen, one has
to work freely, without payment, until 

you have acquired experience, a prac-

tice that some institutions have become 

notorious for.

Mr. Maged Thabet Al-Khulaidi, di-

rector of the Youth Development Orga-

nization, a teacher of English language 

at Taiz University, and commercial cor-

respondent at Arab Bank, said that “ex-

perience was the ghost that I faced when 

I started applying for job vacancies. It 

did depress me at that time. Now, after 

having about seven years of work expe-

rience in different fields, I realize that it
is not only the institutions that are to be 

blamed, but the fresh applicants as well. 

The big companies require experienced 

staff because they want to ensure the 

quality of the work performed by such 

applicants. This can be attributed to fi-

nancial reasons, because some jobs may 

cost companies a lot of money if the job 

is not performed well. I advice fresh 

applicants to do their best to acquire 

experience and build their capacities 

in small companies, so that they can be 

confident enough to apply for well-paid
job vacancies in leading companies.

But, I would also like to deliver a 

message to  companies, telling them 

that not all jobs require experience, and 

there is no need to exaggerate by re-

questing long experience (three or more 

years). That should only be for jobs that 

really do need experience. Otherwise it 

just becomes a way of blocking those 

young fresh applicants who are more 

active and energetic, and can learn fast 

and perform better if they get the oppor-

tunity.”

University graduates, on one hand, 

believe that experience is just a to make 

a chasm between them and the institu-

tions. A way of getting rid of them in-

stead of offering them a chance at a job. 

On the other hand, institutions, both 

government and private, impose the re-

quirement of experience as an intended 

set-back so as not to spend effort on 

training applicants, a philosophy ex-

pressed to me by one business man.

Thus, an employment law should 

propose training and provide experi-

encing for fresh graduates, and as they 

are trained their productivity will grow. 

There should be work assistance. In-

stead of employing three to four experi-

enced accountants, for instance, I would 

suggest it is better to invest in two fresh 

graduates under the supervision of an 

experienced accountant.

Mr. Bakir Al-Munshi, General Man-

ager of YG Insurance Company, said 

that “experience is not a must, but rath-

er a preferable condition for a company 

or institution. It helps in productivity 

and reliable performance from the start 

when experienced applicants are hired.” 

He added that “international companies
require experience, but don’t set it as a 

block against fresh graduates as is wit-

nessed in some local companies. That is, 

fresh graduates, promising ones, should 

also get their chance as they can be 

trained and refined so that they can be
fruitful seeds for the company they join. 

Some of the skilled graduates are prom-

ising and productive from day one.”

Let me not forget to point out a cru-

cial absence in the Ministry of Higher
Education to implement creative plans 

and methods in university education. 

That is, it should offer a solution to 

youth unemployment by addressing 

the disparity between the many skills 

needed in the workplace and the lim-

ited skills taught in universities, and 

bring them into the main stream to re-

spond to the community and the labor 

market. That is, the universities should 

prepare chances for student engineers, 

for instance, to practice and experience 

their studies in some projects or in com-

panies for few hours a day. That would 

give them a real chances to be in con-

stant touch with experienced engineers 

so as to acquire experience besides their 

education. Training gives undergradu-

ates the tools needed to secure their first
job and excel in it.

Another suggestion to highlight is 

volunteer jobs. The lack of volunteer 

jobs is what prevents fresh graduates 

from acquiring experience through 

which they get training and their skills 

are polished. And here are the roles of 

development organizations and institu-

tions that play a significant part in de-

veloping our youth. Experience can be 

acquired through training by organiza-

tions and companies, and hence training 

should be available.

The youth, fresh graduates, who leave 

no job opportunity unapplied for, see af-

ter the hard labor of getting a university 

degree, the nasty fact that most of gov-

ernment and private companies request 

experience. This raises the serious ques-

tion “how can the youth fulfill such a
request for work experience when expe-

rience is impossible to attain?” Univer-

sity graduates are unable to apply and 

reap the fruits of their education, and 

thus, the fruitful seeds for a strong and 

prosperous country, along with their 

education and skills, are unable to grow. 

As a result, the country does not reap 

the benefits, but instead declines.



Master diploma in (English)  4
is seeking a job in Sana'a 
Long experience in teaching 
English.
 777584644 - 733496587
Qualified translator - entrap  4
English /Arabic and vice- 
versa
 Jamal - 733245514
Free lance translator High  4
skilled expert.
 Mammon - 736913669
Professional English teacher,  4
all levels. Aden. 771433797, 
734201785
Nadia Mukhtar - single,  4
native Indian, obtained 
English and secretary 
diploma with  Excellent 
grade, experienced in 
graphics, commercial 
correspondence, translation, 
excellent communication 

skills, wants to work in Taiz 
mobile: 771648313
Diploma in civil Engineering  4
3 years, Experience in Road 
survey. Good knowledge of 
English, computer skills. 
Taiz: 734383275
Bachelor of information  4
technology from the 
University of science and 
technology Grade: Excellent 
with honors from the first 
installment holds a certificate 
of the best graduation project. 
Experience in programming + 
maintenance + network + 
web design (electronic pages) 
with skills in operating 
systems. Proficiency in 
English language. 
770406290-734442010
Holds a BA in management  4
information systems at the 
Modern Academy, an 
equivalent diploma Bachelor 
from Cairo University, 
Diploma in Network 
Engineering, MCSE and 
MCSA, Diploma of computer 
network, skills in the 
Microsoft office, the English 
speaking is average, I would 
like to join a team work at 
any reputable private 
company or Administrative 
work in Oil sector, contact 
mobil:737357853
 Ba Degree in accounting,  4
good written and spoken in 
both English and Arabic. 
Diploma of secretary and 
Excel (computer). Inventory 
accounting for 7 years and 
follow-up purchasing, store 
keeper for 3 years. 
733409652

Indian national, master  4
degree in commerce, above 
20 years experience as senior 
level in commercial, office 
manager, marketing, 
projects.. etc. Ready to join 
immediately with good 
companies. 711445354

Recently qualified architect  4
(female) seeks job to gain 
practical experience. Can also 
perform secretarial/
receptionist duties, etc 
computer literate mobile 
733427592
Arabic teacher &English  4
teacher at all levels, in 
Professional way Sanaa-
714029140 

New building, First grand  4
floor an apartments with 4 
rooms, hall, 2 bathrooms, 
Kitchen. Second floor 2 
apartments each apartments 
with  2 rooms, hall, 2 
bathrooms, Kitchen.
 Location: Taiz street, Sana'a 
 777960925 
A two-story building located  4
between Hail st and ring 
road. Total of 6 rooms, 4 
toilet, a kitchen and two halls. 
777960925
Villa for rent in front of STC  4
mall, huge garden (55 
lybnah) with three gates on 
three streets. 2 floors, 10 
room, 2 living rooms, 2 

kitchens, 4 bathrooms, gauard 
room with bathroom in the 
garden ($3,000 negotiable). 
735368090

Mobile Nokia N95 in  4
excellent Condition with  its 
original box  and accessories 
made in Finland  Price 200$ 
 contact:733416400
Toyota Corola XLI Engine  4
1300cc; 18.494 km; custom 
duty paid; Delivery as new in 
Mei 2007, first owner, nice 
and neat condition Already 
equipped double din (radio 
casserre and CD player), 
power for four speakers, two 
tweeters; central door locked 
with alarm Diplomatic 
register; price: US$ 10,700
Contact: gunstock_47@
hotmail. com;734751029 (for 
English speaker); 733312183 
(for Arabic speaker)
3 Shirazi cats - Age: 3  4
months - Original breed - 
Beautiful colors white - 
orange & Light beige. 
734476002
I MAC, Intel-based processor,  4
2.66GHZ, windows &MAC 
compatible,20 inch 16:10 
wide screen, 320 GB 
HDD.2GB DDR3 RAM. 
773500399
For sale digital piano  4
YAMAHA Clavinova CLP-
230 (model 2007). 2 Years 
old, color dark brown, very 
good state 
Price : 1300 US $ negotiable 
Contact : Eve GENTIL, 
phone 771 110 341 
Coiffeur Equipment for sale  4
in good conditions. Sana'a. 
711865079
2003 Jeep Grand Cherokee  4
loredo in good condition. 
Asking: 11.500$ or best offer. 
Sana'a Box: 17170 mobile: 
777788298
A house in Al- Zara'a street,  4
from land of 8 Lebna  2 
floors 5 stores and a yard in 
the back. (old building). 
777726176 - 733786459
Prado 2004  very clean,  4
Engine Excellent, onle 72,500 
Km, asking $20,000. 
777419448
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Electricity problems  177, Emergency Police 199, Fire Brigade 
191,Water Problems 171,  Telephone enquires 118, Accident 
(Traffic) 194, Foreign Affairs,  202544/7, Interior Affairs 
252701/7, Immigration 250761/3, Inter-City Bus Co. 262111/3, 
Ministry of Communication 325110/1/2/3, Radio Station  
282061, Tourism 254032, TV Station 332001/2,  Red Crescent   
203131/3,  Tel-Yemen 7522202, Y.net 7522227

AIRLINES

Continental Airline  278668/283082 
Egypt Air  273452/275061
Qatar Air ways  Fax: 506038, Tel.506030/5

BANKS

Yemen Gulf Bank Tel. 967-1-260823 Fax:260824 
02 - 270347 fax 02 - 237824

  Shamil Bank of Yemen & Bahrain
  Tel. 264775 ,264702. Fax. 264703,503350 

Yemeni Banks:
Central Bank   274314/1
Yemen Commercial  Bank Tel:  01 277224        

Fax: 277291 
International Bank of Yemen 01 407030
Arab Bank 01 276585/2
CAC Bank 01 563813  

Al-Amal Bank 01-449731
Qatar International Bank 01-517544
Yemeni Bank for Reconstruction
and Development 01-271601
Saba'a Islamic Bank 01-286506
Calyon Bank 01-274371
United Bank Limited 01-407540
CAC Islamic Bank 01-538901
Yemen and Kuwait Bank
for Trade and Investment 01-209451

CAR RENTAL

Budget Tel: 01 309618 / 506372
Fax: 01240958

Europe Car Tel: 01 270751
Fax: 01 270804

CAR SHOWROOMS 
& SPARE PARTS

FORD/HYUNDAI 267791
MERCEDES-BENZ 01 - 330080
NISSAN  Hodeidah: 200150/49

Sana’a: 400269 
OPEL / GM 203075
SUZUKI 02 - 346000
TOYOTA 445362/3

COMPUTER EDUCATION 
AND INSTITUTES

Computer Education Aden: 02-237199
Infinit Education 01-444553
NIIT Quality Computer Education 445518/7-442073
British Institute for
languages & Computer  266222 - Fax: 514755
YALI 01-448039
ALTI 01-274221
Exceed 01-537871

MALI 01-441036
Horizon  01-448573

COURIERS

Sana’a  01 440 170  Aden 02 245 626
Hodiadh  03 226 975  Taiz   04 205 780

USP 01-416751

FREIGHT FORWARDERS

M&M Logistics & Aviation Services 01 531221/531231
Al-Nasim Cargo Forwarders 407905
World Link 01 444550/441935
YEMPAC Cargo 01-447126
Mas Fright International 01-429671
Mareb Travel and Tourism - Cargo Division 01-441126
Sas Cargo Services                                     01-472192/3

HOSPITALS

Modern German Hospital 600000/602008 
E-mail:felixpene@hotmail.com Fax. 601889

Al-Jumhury Hospital 01 274286/87
Hadda Hospital 01 412981  
Al-Thawra Hospital 01 246967/66
Al-Junaid Hospital 01-424765
Al-Ahli Modern Hospital 01-444936
Science and Technology Hospital 01-500000
Al-Kuwait Hospital 01-283283
Sadui-German Hospital 01-313333
Azal Hospital 01-200000

HOTELS

L'AZURDE suites hotel 01-432020/30/40

Versailles Hotel 01-425970/1/2
Sheraton Hotel 01 237500
Movenpick Hotel  01 546666

Fax: 01 546000
Sheba Hotel 01 272372
Relax-Inn Hotel 01 449871
Gulf Tourist Hotel and Suits 01-630494
Mercure Hotel 01-212544
Shammar Hotel 01-418546

INSURANCE COMPANIES
UNITED INSURANCE  Tel: 01/555 555

  Free Number: 800 55 55

Al-Watania Insurance  (Y.S.C.) 
 Sana’a   272713/874     Aden: 243490-242476
 Taiz  250029        Hodeidah   219941/4/6
Marib Insurance         Sana’a: 206129/8/13

  Aden: 255668
Taiz:240927/34

  Hodeidah: 219545/8
Yemen Islamic Insurance Co. Sana’a  284193, 
5 lines,        Taiz: 258881,    Aden: 244280

Yemen Insurance company Sana’a: 272806/  272962/43,      
Aden: 247617   
Taiz: 250345,    Mukalla: 304292,     Hodeidah:   261839/17

Aman Insurance 01-214093

RESTAURANT

Al-Shaibani Restaurants Super Deluxe Tel: 01 505290  
  01 266375   

Fax:01 267619

SCHOOLS

Rainbow Pre-School Tel: 414026 / 424433
Juniors’ Oasis kindergarten 

Telfax :01- 470250 - Mobile734522225
Sana’a International School  Tel: 01 370191/2 

  Fax  370193
International Turkish Schools Sana'a 448258/9

Taiz 205593 
Al-Majd Yemen School Tel: 206159
Manarat Schools 01-410011

SUPERMARKET

AL-JANDUL Supermarket.  Tel: 01-422610

TRANSLATIONS

Urwa Wautqa Int. Auth. Trans.  Arabic-English-French 
-German-Russian-Italian- Spanish-Polish-Dutch- Iranian-
Turkish-Eriterea-Amharic. Tel: 01-240515

TRAVEL

Sky Travel & Tourism 01-535080/83 
02-221270

Falcon Holidays 444118 
Al-Nasim Travel 270750
Universal Business Travel Center 441158/9/60
Qadas Fly 01-280777

UNIVERSITIES

American World University, Rep. by IS academy      
Tel. 01 - 535700 - 733061203 Fax: 535702

University of Applied and Social Science
Sana’a: 412442 Fax: 412441

Aden: 234533 / 234960 
Queen Arwa University Tel:  449971/2
Sana’a University Tel:  250553/4/5
Alandalus University Tel:675567

Fax:675885

MINISTRIES

Presidency 01-290200
Prime Minister 01-490 800
Ministry of Public Works and Highways 01-545132
Ministry of Awqaf and Guidance 01-274439
Ministry of Higher Education and Scientific Research 
01-535031
Ministry of Fisheries 01-268583
Ministry of Culture 01-274640
Ministry of Civil Service and Insurance 01-294579
Ministry of Defence 01-276404
Ministry of Agriculture and Irrigation 01-282963
Ministry of Social Affairs and Labour 01-262809
Ministry of Legal Affairs 01-402213
Ministry of Public Health and Population 01-252211
Ministry of Youth and Sports w01-472913
Ministry of Industry and Trade 01-235462
Ministry of Justice 01-236512
Ministry of Tourism 01-220050
Ministry of Expatriates 01-402254
Ministry of Petroleum and Minerals 01-202309
Ministry of Internal Affairs 01-289577
Ministry of Transport 01-260900
Ministry of Human Rights 01-444831
Ministry of Communications and
Information Technology 01-331460
Ministry of Local Administration 01-227242
Ministry of Information 01-274008
Ministry of Planning and
International Cooperation 01-250101
Ministry of Education 01-252732
Ministry of Foreign Affairs 01-537914
Ministry of the Interior 01-332701
Ministry of Finance 01-260365
Ministry of Transportation 01-2022257
Ministry of Water and Environment 01-418289
Ministry of Electricity 01-326196

همةأرقــام
م

To have your number listed please 
contact: 268661 - Fax: 268276

INTERNATIONAL FREIGHT FORWARDER

WEEKLY LCL SERVICES FROM INDIA/CHINA/ EUROPE /JEBEL ALI TO HODEIDAH 
AND ADEN PORTS ON VERY COMPETITIVE RATES.
OUR SERVICES: AIR/SEA FREIGHT IMPORT/EXPORT , CUSTOMS CLEARANCE, 
LAND TRANSPORTATION, INTERNATIONAL DOOR TO DOOR SERVICES, PACKING 
& WAREHOUSING, PROJECT CARGO HANDLING, DOCUMENTATION, PROCESSING 
OF EXEMPTION/EXCLUSIVE IMPORT PERMITS, HANDLING OF CHARTER 
AIRCRAFT. DAILY	
�    TRUCKING	
�    SERVICES TO BALHAF

Tel:00967-1-450238/239 Fax: 00967-1-440639  
Aden: 00967-2-221994 Fax: 00967-2-221995
EMAIL: SALES@FSTARLOGISTICS.COM /INFO@FSTARLOGISTICS.COM
WEBSITE:	
�    WWW.FSTARLOGISTICS.COM

FIVE STAR LOGISTICS CO LTD

Abu Sulaiman Al-Fakih bureau is pleased to announce the 
following services:
1- Coordinating study in Germany.
2- Provision of health insurance for travelers to the European

Union.
3- Hotel bookings in all countries.
4- Medical checkup and treatment reservations in Germany.

For inquiries contact 01 - 514417 or cell: 714141014 
Email: info@asf-ye.com  

or visit our office in Sana’a, Hadda road near Al-Kurami for exchange.

Abo Sulaiman Al-Fakih for Trading, 
Service, real Estate & Construction ltd.

 Classifieds

Coupon for Free Classified Ads. (All Personal Ads - All Free of Cost)

❒For Sale   ❒Required ❒Available   ❒For Lease
❒For Hire/Rent ❒Job Require ❒Situation Vacant ❒Others

Details:

Contact Address:

 Please cut this coupon and send it to Yemen Times
fax: 268276 or P.O. Box 2579 - Sana’a 

For more info. contact:  268661/2/3

Regular Winter flights program for Arabia Felix
Airways, valid until 26/3/2011

Saturday

Arr. Dep. ٍٍRoute Model Flight
1120 0600 Sana'a/ Mukalla / Socotra / Mukalla / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-150/1
0830 0700 Sana'a/ Hodeidah / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-170/1
0920 0730 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-100/1
1310 0900 Sana'a/ Taiz/ Djibouti/ Taiz / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-500/1
1800 0930 Sana'a/ Mukalla / Sharjah / Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-600/1
1230 1000 Sana'a/ Sayoun / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-182/3
1230 1100 Sana'a/ Hodeidah / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-866/7
1450 1300 Sana'a/ Ataq/ Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-190/1
1855 1400 Sana'a/Aden/ Sayoun /Aden/ Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-186/7
1745 1515 Sana'a/ Mukalla / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-152/3
1820 1630 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-114/5
2220 2030 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-120/1

Sunday

Arr. Dep. ٍٍRoute Model Flight
1220 0700 Sana'a/ Mukalla / Socotra / Mukalla / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-150/1
0900 0730 Sana'a/ Hodeidah / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-170/1
0950 0800 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-110/1
1130 1000 Sana'a/ Taiz / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-160/1
1300 1030 Sana'a/ Sayoun / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-182/3
1555 1245 Sana'a/Gaidah/ Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-198/9
2100 1400 Sana'a/Aden/ Jeddah /Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-820/1
1730 1600 Sana'a/ Taiz / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-166/7
1900 1630 Sana'a/ Mukalla / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-154/5
2250 2100 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-120/1

M
onday

Arr. Dep. ٍٍRoute Model Flight
0600 0100 Sana'a/ Abha / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-870/1
0900 0730 Sana'a/ Hodeidah / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-170/1
1540 0800 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-102/3
1615 0900 Sana'a/ Taiz / Dammam / Taiz / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-830/1
1425 0910 Aden /MukallaA / Socotra / Mukalla / Aden CRJ-700 FO-250/1
1200 0930 Sana'a/ Sayoun/ Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-182/3
1555 1400 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-106/7
1800 1630 Sana'a/ Hodeidah / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-172/3
1930 1700 Sana'a/ Mukalla/ Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-154/5
2210 1800 Sana'a/ Al-Madinah / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-840/1
2020 1830 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-108/9

Tuesday

Arr. Dep. ٍٍRoute Model Flight
1120 0600 Sana'a/ Mukalla / Socotra / Mukalla/ Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-150/1
0900 0630 Sana'a/ Sayoun / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-180/1
1100 0930 Sana'a/ Taiz / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-160/1
1420 0930 Sana'a/Aden/ Sayoun /Aden / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-186/7
1130 1000 Sana'a/ Hodeidah / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-866/7
2140 1400 Sana'a /Aden / Dammam / Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-832/3
1530 1400 Sana'a/ Taiz / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-166/7
1730 1600 Sana'a/ Hodeidah / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-172/3
1800 1530 Sana'a/ Mukalla / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-152/3

W
ednesday

Arr. Dep. ٍٍRoute Model Flight
0930 0700 Sana'a/ Sayoun / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-180/1
1310 0700 Sana'a/ Hodeidah /Jeddah/ Hodeidah/ Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-822/3
1530 0700 Sana'a/ Aden / Sharjah / Mukalla / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-602/3
1310 0900 Sana'a/ Taiz/ Djibouti/ Taiz / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-500/1
1220 1030 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-104/5
1845 1300 Sana'a/ Mukalla / Socotra / Mukalla / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-150/1
1550 1400 Sana'a/  Ataq / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-192/3
1840 1300 Sana'a/ Aden /Abha / Aden / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-872/3
2120 1930 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-118/9
0010 2000 Sana'a/Al-Madina/ Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-842/3

T
hursday

Arr. Dep. ٍٍRoute Model Flight
0830 0700 Sana'a/ Hodeidah / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-170/1
0950 0800 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-100/1
1250 0900 Sana'a/ MukallaA /Aden / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-140/1
1615 0900 Sana'a/Taiz/Dammam/ Taiz/ Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-830/1
1300 1030 Sana'a/ Sayoun / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-182/3
1410 1100 Sana'a/ Gaidah / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-196/7
2100 1400 Sana'a/ Aden / Jeddah / Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-820/1
1730 1600 Sana'a/ Hodeidah / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-174/5
2130 1900 Sana'a/ MukallaA / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-154/5
2150 2000 Sana'a/ Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-118/9

Friday

Arr. Dep. ٍٍRoute Model Flight
1120 0600 Sana'a/ Mukalla / Socotra / Mukalla / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-150/1
0815 0645 Sana'a/ Hodeidah / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-170/1
0930 0700 Sana'a/ Sayoun / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-180/1
1010 0845 Sana'a/ Taiz / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-160/1
1710 0900 Sana'a/Aden/ Mukalla / Salalah / MukallaA/Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-612/3
1230 1000 Sana'a/  Mukalla / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-152/3
2245 1500 Sana'a/Aden/ Dammam / Aden/ Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-834/5
1700 1530 Sana'a/  Taiz / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-166/7
1730 1600 Sana'a/ Hodeidah / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-174/5
2345 1800 Sana'a/ Aden / Abha / Aden / Sana'a CRJ-700 FO-874/5
2130 1900 Sana'a/ MukallaA / Sana'a CRJ-200 FO-154/5

Trans Global Logistics & 
Services Ltd.

We bring your World Closer
•  Air/Sea/Land forwarding.
• Packing/Land Transportation.
• International door to door services.
• Warehousing /Logistical planning.
• Customs clearance/Local

Visa/Documentation handling.
• Real Estate Services.
• Ticking Reservations & General
  Tourism Services.

• Courier Services.

Tel:-967-1-444226/440460

Fax:-967-1-445696

P.O.Box 16884, Sana'a Rep.of Yemen

Email:transglobal@yemen.net.ye

Email:transglobal2@yemen.net.ye

Website:www.transglobalyemen.com

Cargo



Yemen’s first and  most widely-read
English-language newspaper
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Tuesday is our Day of Rage (Anger Day) protesting against the killings in Aden•
Saleh has one week to remove his family from security and army positions•
If Saleh leaves power peacefully, we will forgive him for what he has done to Yemen. Else we will make him pay•
Saleh’s	
�    first	
�    crime	
�    is	
�    that	
�    he	
�    stayed	
�    in	
�    power	
�    for	
�    33	
�    years•
Yaseen Saeed Noman is an excellent candidate for president, I will personally vote for him•
My position is that of the JMP and the dialogue committee•
The international community has nothing to fear from the tribes. In fact they will probably be the balancing power against the army•
Yemen will not be Libya, and the blood of protest victims is on the hands of the security forces•

NEXT ISSUE

Don’t miss 

the Yemen 

Times 

interview 

with 

prominent 

opposition 

figure	
�    
Hameed

Al-Ahmar.




